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Carers (Scotland) Bill 

Health and Social Care Alliance Scotland (the ALLIANCE) 

The Health and Social Care Alliance Scotland (the ALLIANCE) is the national third sector 
intermediary for a range of health and social care organisations. It brings together over 1,000 
members, including a large network of national and local third sector organisations, 
associates in the statutory and private sectors and individuals. 

The ALLIANCE’s vision is for a Scotland where people of all ages who are disabled or living 
with long term conditions, and unpaid carers, have a strong voice and enjoy their right to live 
well, as equal and active citizens, free from discrimination, with support and services that put 
them at the centre. 

The ALLIANCE co-convenes, jointly with NHS Health Scotland, the SNAP (Scottish National 
Action Plan for Human Rights1) Health and Social Care Action Group. The purpose of the 
group is to work with partners across health and social care, with public and third sector 
organisations, to ensure that human rights are more than another box on the checklist of 
things to consider, but that a human rights based approach is actually used to improve the 
lives of people who access health and social care. 

Do you support the Bill? 

The ALLIANCE welcomes the Carers (Scotland) Bill’s aim to enshrine the rights of carers into 
law. Carers play a critical role in supporting disabled people and people living with long term 
conditions across Scotland to live independently with support in their own homes and 
communities, a role often carried out with little support or assistance. As key partners in care, 
they contribute significantly to society and it is estimated that the cost of replacing the care 
currently provided by carers would be more than £10 billion each year.2  

The contribution of unpaid carers is central to supporting the preventative and anticipatory 
approach to health and social care outlined within the Scottish Government's 2020 Vision3. It 
is therefore vital that effective ongoing support for carers, preventing future need for 
increased local authority support, is in place to support this shift in the balance of care 
without a negative impact on carers’ health and wellbeing, or that of the person they care for. 
The Carers (Scotland) Bill is an important opportunity to ensure the provision of a consistent 
and effective level of support to carers across Scotland. 

What do you feel would be the benefits of the provisions set out in the Bill? 

The ALLIANCE supports changing the name of the carer’s assessment (which can imply that 
a carer’s competence or skills are being judged) to the “Carers Support Plan”. This term more 
accurately conveys its purpose, which is to consider what resources the carer needs to 

                                                        
1
 http://www.scottishhumanrights.com/actionplan 

2 ‘Valuing Carers’, Carers UK, 2011, 
http://www.carersuk.org/media/k2/attachments/Valuing_carers_2011___Carers_UK.pdf 
3
 A Route Map to the 2020 Vision for Health and Social Care, http://www.gov.scot/Resource/0042/00423188.pdf 

http://www.scottishhumanrights.com/actionplan
http://www.carersuk.org/media/k2/attachments/Valuing_carers_2011___Carers_UK.pdf
http://www.gov.scot/Resource/0042/00423188.pdf
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support them in their caring role, to maintain and improve their own health and wellbeing and 
to enable them to have a life including caring. 4 

This move, in conjunction with the removal of the ‘substantial and regular’ eligibility 
requirement for the Carers Support Plan has the potential to increase the number of carers 
obtaining a Carers Support Plan, through which they can access information and support, 
and begin planning for future requirements at an earlier stage. 

It is important however, that the Bill links clearly with wider programmes of reform and policy 
developments which impact on the lives of carers in Scotland. In this regard, further clarity is 
required on the link between the Carers (Scotland) Bill and the Social Care (Self-directed 
Support) (Scotland) Act 2013, specifically in relation to the potential overlap between the new 
Carer Support Plan process and the discretionary role of local authorities in providing support 
to carers through self-directed support.  

How do you feel the Bill could be amended or strengthened? 

Eligibility criteria 

The ALLIANCE welcomes the introduction of a duty to support carers linked to clear eligibility 
criteria as a means of providing greater transparency to carers regarding the support they are 
entitled to. We are concerned, however, that the proposed introduction of eligibility criteria 
defined locally by local authorities will lead to a postcode lottery of support for carers across 
Scotland. Whilst local best practice and scope for local variation to satisfy varying needs and 
caring trends are to be fully supported, we do not believe that there is any justification for a 
variation in the levels of need which trigger an entitlement to carer support. 

The introduction of a duty to support carers linked to eligibility criteria is the gateway to new 
rights for carers. In light of this, these must be clear rights available to all, not at the discretion 
of local criteria. We therefore support an amendment to the Bill to replace the requirement on 
local authorities to develop local eligibility criteria with a requirement on local authorities to 
adhere to national eligibility criteria for carer support, in order to ensure equity of carers 
rights across Scotland. 

The complexity of locally determining eligibility criteria for carer support alongside local 
eligiblility criteria for Self-Directed Support could lead to a fractured and unworkable system 
for families. There may be some circumstances in which a carer is eligible for both carer 
support and Self-Directed Support. In this situation, clarity is required as to which Act takes 
priority.  

Emergency Planning 

It is important that carers and those to whom they provide care are supported to consider 
what arrangements should be put in place should an emergency situation arise that could 
suddenly leave them unable to care. The ALLIANCE’s engagement with carers as part of the 
Dementia Carer Voices project has highlighted that this remains an issue, with carers voicing 

                                                        
4 3.2 ‘Carer’s Assessment : Guidance for National Standards’, Scottish Government, 2008, 
http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/Doc/924/0064536.pdf 

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/Doc/924/0064536.pdf
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concerns “Our relationship has changed I do more for him.. I worry for the future what if I get 
ill?”5 

Effective emergency planning has the potential to provide reassurance and peace of mind for 
the carer, and to make sure that the people to whom they provide care have full choice and 
control over alternative arrangements, thereby reducing the risk of inappropriate admissions 
to hospital or care home settings. 

ENABLE Scotland’s evidence submission to the committee, based on the intelligence 
gathered from their ‘Picking up the Pieces’ project6 highlights that although there are many 
examples of good practice across Scotland, there are significant levels of variation in the 
consideration given to emergency care planning within the carer’s assessment process 
across different local authority areas.  

Within this context, the omission of emergency planning from the face of the Bill represents a 
missed opportunity to embed emergency and future planning as a key component of the new 
Adult Carer Support Plan and Young Carers statement processes. 

It is our view that the Bill could therefore be strengthened by the inclusion of a specific 
provision on emergency planning within Section 8 (Content of adult carer support plan) and 
Section 13 (Content of young carer statement). We also propose a duty on local authorities 
to provide information and advice on emergency and future planning within information and 
advice services for carers (Section 31). 

Impact on the third sector 

There are a number of provisions within the Bill which will have an impact on the third sector 
and which will result in additional pressure being placed on third sector resources, particularly 
on local carer support organisations and condition specific organisations which provide low 
level and preventative support to carers.  

Section 112 of the financial memorandum7 accompanying the Bill outlines that £500,000 per 
annum will be allocated in each of 2017-18, 2018-19 and 2019-2020 to support about 50 third 
sector providers that support carers in each of the three years at £10,000 each. Many third 
sector organisations, including many ALLIANCE members, provide invaluable, preventative 
support to carers across Scotland and are already under resourced to do so. Further 
clarification is required into how this funding will be allocated and how the Scottish 
Government and Scottish local authorities intend to support third sector organisations to 
increase or sustain their capacity to provide this type of support.  

The Bill introduces a duty for local authorities to establish and maintain an information and 
advice service for carers in its area. In light of their independence and expertise in 
harnessing the knowledge and expertise of carers themselves, we believe that the emphasis 
should be placed on supporting and resourcing local carer organisations which already have 

                                                        
5Taken from a letter from a carer who has written to Tommy Whitelaw, Project Engagement Lead for Dementia 
Carer Voices. The project has over 400 letters from carers across the country. 
6 ‘Picking up the pieces : Supporting Carers with Emergency Planning’, ENABLE Scotland, 2012 
http://www.enable.org.uk/campaigns/current-
campaigns/Documents/Picking%20Up%20The%20Pieces%20WEB.pdf 
 
7 http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/S4_Bills/Carers%20(Scotland)%20Bill/b61s4-introd-en.pdf 

http://www.enable.org.uk/campaigns/current-campaigns/Documents/Picking%20Up%20The%20Pieces%20WEB.pdf
http://www.enable.org.uk/campaigns/current-campaigns/Documents/Picking%20Up%20The%20Pieces%20WEB.pdf
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an established local presence to carry out this role rather than local authorities establishing 
their own services. In this regard, we propose an amendment to Section 31 of the Bill to the 
effect of ‘the local authority will have a responsibility to maintain an information and advice 
service for carers and young carers, or establish a service where required.” 

In addition, the Bill includes a provision requiring local authorities to involve and consult 
carers and carers organisations (as well as the relevant health board) in the preparation of 
local carers strategies. Given their strategic importance, the ALLIANCE believes that the Bill 
could be strengthened by the addition of third sector organisations (other than carers 
organisations) to the list of those requiring consultation under Section 28 (4) of the Bill. 

Whilst we welcome the requirement to consult carers and carers organisations, carers 
require support and resources to enable them to participate meaningfully and carer 
organisations require dedicated resources to deliver this support. To date, the development 
process for Health and Social Care Partnerships’ integration schemes has not always 
recognised the capacity of carers and carers organisations to participate meaningfully in the 
various meetings and working groups required. Further capacity building will need to be 
undertaken to support carers and the third sector to engage in more effective ways when 
preparing local carers’ strategies. 

Personal outcomes for carers and young carers 

The aim of the Bill to introduce a personal outcomes - based approach to the Carers Support 
Plan is to be welcomed, however the current definition of personal outcomes within the Bill is 
too narrow. Section 4.1 of the Bill states “personal outcomes . . . includes outcomes which 
would, if achieved, enable carers to provide or continue to provide care for cared-for 
persons.” Whilst this definition correctly notes that carers have support needs which require 
to be met to enable them to continue caring, it focuses on carers solely in relation to their 
caring role, rather than as citizens with aspirations or as relations to those they care for, with 
emotional associated emotional impacts which need to be recognised.  

In the absence of a more complete definition of personal outcomes, there is a risk that 
consequent support to carers is focused only on sustaining their caring role rather than 
assisting carers to have a life that includes caring, or enabling them to consider relinquishing 
the caring role where that is appropriate for them. The ALLIANCE supports an amendment to 
the definition on the face of the Bill to this effect, and would recommend considering the 
range of outcomes identified in Talking Points8 as being important to carers: 

 Quality of life for the carer: maintaining health and wellbeing; a life of their own; a 
positive relationship with the person cared for; freedom from financial hardship; able 
to engage in activities which are meaningful to them, including employment where 
relevant. 

 Managing the caring role: choices in caring, including the limits of caring; feeling 
informed/skilled/equipped; satisfaction in caring; partnership in services 

                                                        
8 Talking Points; Personal Outcomes Approach, Practical Guide, Ailsa Cook and Emma Miller, Joint Improvement 
Team (2012) http://www.jitscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/Talking-Points-Practical-Guide-21-
June-2012.pdf 
 

http://www.jitscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/Talking-Points-Practical-Guide-21-June-2012.pdf
http://www.jitscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/Talking-Points-Practical-Guide-21-June-2012.pdf


Health and Social Care Alliance Scotland (the ALLIANCE) HS/S4/15/14/1 

5 

 Process: Valued/respected and expertise recognized; having a say in services; 
flexible and responsive to changing needs; positive relationship with practitioners 

These priorities have been consistently reinforced by carers who responded to a survey 
undertaken by the ALLIANCE’s Dementia Carer Voices project: 

“I don't feel I have much of a quality of life whilst looking after my Dad. Everything I do from 
shopping to appointments to having a rare night out revolves round my Dad.” 

Carers have a wealth of social and economic rights arising from domestic laws and 
international treaties, as outlined in the Scottish National Action Plan for Human Rights9 
(SNAP). The Action Plan is a practical roadmap for the progressive realisation of the 
internationally recognised human rights first set down in the Universal Declaration of Human 
Rights, which includes that every individual is entitled to an adequate standard of living, free 
from discrimination and has the right to self-determination. 

One of SNAP’s key priorities is to create a better culture where people understand their rights 
and participate more in decisions which affect them. 

In order for this aim to be achieved, it is vital that these human rights are embedded to 
ensure that people are increasingly aware of what their rights are and what this means for 
them in practice.  

It is therefore important to broaden the definition of personal outcomes to ensure that carers 
are supported not simply to manage their caring role but to have an independent life including 
their caring role. 

A duty on hospital discharge 

An individual’s admission to hospital often results in their relation / partner becoming a carer 
for the first time, or it can signify that their caring role is in transition as the condition of the 
person they care for deteriorates and there is an increase in their care needs. Carers have 
consistently identified that support is not forthcoming. As expressed by a carer who 
responded to a survey undertaken by the ALLIANCE’s Dementia Carer Voices project: 

“Don't make Carers fight for help they get ... It's hard enough without a battle as well!” 

Despite discharge processes stating that ‘patients and their carers are involved and 
supported in the discharge process’ and that ‘the involvement of individuals, carers and 
family/representatives is an integral and essential part of admission, transfer and discharge 
management,’ many carers continue to report that their experience of hospital admission and 
discharge is poor. 

Ineffective discharge planning, which fails to fully and actively involve both the cared for 
person and the carer (to consider additional support or replacement care where required) can 
result in inappropriate hospital discharges, increasing the likelihood of readmission and 
placing increased pressure on the carer. For example, Carers UK’s ‘State of Caring’ survey10 

                                                        
9 Scottish National Action Plan for Human Rights 2013 – 2017, available at 
www.scottishhumanrights.com/actionplan/readfullreport  
10 http://www.carersuk.org/for-professionals/policy/policy-library?task=download&file=policy_file&id=212 
 

http://www.scottishhumanrights.com/actionplan/readfullreport
http://www.carersuk.org/for-professionals/policy/policy-library?task=download&file=policy_file&id=212
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noted that four in ten of those caring for someone discharged from hospital in the previous 
year felt that the person they cared for was not ready to come out or that they did not have 
the right support to be at home. 

It is therefore important that carers are fully involved throughout the process from the point of 
admission to ensure that carers are able to participate in decisions which affect them (this 
must be done with the consent of the person to whom they provide care) and that they are 
recognised by health and social care professionals as equal partners.  

A key focus for SNAP is to increase organisations’ ability to put human rights into practice. In 
pursuance of this aim, it is essential for organisations to be proactively incorporating the 
principles of participation in their processes and procedures, as well as culture. Discharge 
planning must therefore be done in partnership with the person and their carer, allowing a 
meaningful opportunity to plan for discharge and to consider additional support or 
replacement care where required. 

Equalities statement 

Scotland is a diverse nation and as such the Carers Bill should reflect this. The number of 
BME carers has more than doubled in the last decade11, and the ALLIANCE joins the 
National Carers Organisations in calling for an Equal Opportunities Statement to be included 
on the face of the Bill. 

The Scotland Act (1998) allows for Parliament to legislate within parameters to ‘encourage’ 
equality of opportunity, through ‘the encouragement (other than by prohibition or regulation) 
of equal opportunities and in particular the observance of the equal opportunities 
requirements’ and ‘the imposition of duties on Scottish public authorities, and cross- border 
public authorities in relation to their Scottish functions.’ 

The ALLIANCE suggests that the Carers (Scotland) Bill utilises this mechanism supported by 
robust monitoring and recording processes, as per SNAP’s priority action 3; namely 
increasing accountability through human rights based laws, governance and monitoring. 
Local authorities and health boards should be required to develop a statement setting out 
how they will encourage equality of opportunity for those with protected characteristics to 
access and benefit from carer support services. Equalities data should be collected and 
submitted annually to the Scottish Government for monitoring against the statement and 
publication. Evidence of the process followed in delivering against the Statement should also 
be included. The Scotland Act powers have already been utilised within the Regulation of 
Care (Scotland) Act 2001 and the Mental Health (Care and Treatment) (Scotland) Act 2003 
amongst others. 

The ALLIANCE supports the third sector statement on the Bill coordinated by the National 
Carers Organisations, which can be downloaded at www.alliance-
scotland.org.uk/download/library/lib_552f9edaa596c.  

Health and Social Care Alliance Scotland (the ALLIANCE) 

 

                                                        
11 2011 Census 

http://www.alliance-scotland.org.uk/download/library/lib_552f9edaa596c
http://www.alliance-scotland.org.uk/download/library/lib_552f9edaa596c
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CARERS (SCOTLAND) BILL 

CARERS SCOTLAND 

Carers Scotland is a charity led by carers, for Scotland’s 759,000 carers - our mission is to 
make life better for carers. Amongst other activities, we give expert advice, information and 
support through our dedicated advice line for carers and campaign together for lasting 
change.  

Carers Scotland welcomes the opportunity to respond to the proposals for a Carers Bill. We 
welcome the Bill and are pleased that the Scottish Government has decided to introduce 
legislation aimed at delivering new rights and much needed support to carers. 

Carers Scotland, as part of the national carer organisations, has submitted a detailed 
response to the Bill. This full response is also available on our website at 
www.carerscotland.org. This response mirrors this submission and provides a summary of 
the proposals which we support and areas which we feel could be strengthened or added to 
improve the Bill. 

1. Adult Carer Support Plan 

We have, with carers, campaigned for many years for carers to have a right to recognition 
and support. We therefore welcome the proposals to offer all carers an Adult Carer Support 
Plan (ACSP), rather than simply those who met the regular and substantial threshold. We 
believe this, along with other proposals to remove restrictions to the ACSP, is welcome and 
will open up access to much needed information, advice and support to carers.  

We believe that the introduction of ACSPs is a welcome development. They can be crucial 
tool in reaching carers at an earlier stage in their caring journey and in preventing crisis. 
However, organisations that support carers may experience greater demand for their 
services if more carers being identified. It is important that additional resourcing and support 
is available to services. 

Currently carers can wait for many months or years to receive a carer’s assessment. A 
defined timescale for an adult carer support plan or young carer statement, set out in a local 
carers’ strategy, is positive, but the timescales must be reasonable. We believe a defined 
reasonable timescale must be stated in regulations to ensure parity between local authorities 
and to make sure that carers have at least some idea of how long it will take to receive a plan 

Applications for support for people at the end of their lives and their carers should be dealt 
with as quickly as possible. Marie Curie is calling for automatic eligibility for carer support for 
those people caring for someone who has a terminal illness as indicated on a person’s Key 
Information Summary (KIS), an information sharing system for advanced care planning, or 
upon receipt of a DS1500 form, which enables someone who is terminally ill to claim 
Disability Living Allowance or Attendance Allowance from the DWP. We fully support the call 
from Marie Curie for a commitment of no more than seven days to prepare an ACSP for 
carers of those with a terminal illness. 

2. Young Carers Statement 

The Young Carers Statement (YCS) is generally welcome but there are some concerns. 
Firstly, the added value of the young carer statement as distinct from an adult carer support 

http://www.carerscotland.org/
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plan is not clear in the Bill or accompanying documents. Young carers do need specific 
support in their caring role, and this must be distinct from a Child’s Plan as not all young 
carers will want or need a Child’s Plan. However, the YCS appears to be identical to the adult 
carer support plan and it is not clear how tangible the young carers statement will be. 

3. Information and Advice 

Carers Scotland welcomes a duty on local authorities to provide information and advice to 
carers, we maintain this is best achieved by resourcing existing services that work with 
carers, and only establishing a new service if there is an identified gap. Despite assurances 
that local authorities will not seek to establish a service in areas where carers’ services 
already operate, the text of the Bill is ambiguous. We believe it would be possible to amend 
the legislation to recognise existing service provision and to ensure that local authorities do 
not establish a service where one already exists. 

4. Support, Eligibility and Prevention 

Carers Scotland welcomes the proposals to introduce a duty to support carers, linked to 
eligibility criteria. However, in line with our response as one of the national carer 
organisations, we believe that such eligibility criteria should be national rather than locally 
developed. Carers, no matter where they live, should be able to access the same level of 
support where there is a similar level of impact and intensity of caring role.  

It is the trigger of the level of service that would be decided by eligibility criteria and not the 
type of service the carer choose the access. This does not mean that we do not support the 
concept of local best practice and the scope for local variation to meet varying needs and 
caring trends. Services which are suitable for carers in Glasgow may not be suitable for 
carers living in remote communities where transport and accessibility are a greater concern. 

The Bill includes the provision for local authorities to have a power to support carers who do 
not meet eligibility criteria (where local authorities will have a duty to support). This is vital in 
delivering preventative support to assist carers in supporting their own health and wellbeing. 
However, we have concerns about what may be specified as general support under the Bill 
and thus available freely to all carers, whether or not they have an Adult Carer Support Plan, 
and what is “bespoke” and only available following an ACSP.   

Whilst carers should be encouraged to develop an Adult Carer Support Plan, and support 
services should aim to ensure that carers are able to access an ACSP should they wish to, 
there should be recognition that timescale for provision of an ACSP are not set and, as such, 
it make take some time for a carer to be able to access services and support. Universal, 
freely accessible services are vital to ensure that carers are able to sustain their caring role, 
health and wellbeing in the interim. Furthermore, carers may not wish an ACSP at that time 
but instead may require small interventions such as peer support to sustain their caring role. 
Carers also may take time to identify themselves as carers. Self referral (or referral by 
another agency e.g. GP) to a carers support service may be their first step. It is vital that the 
process for accessing support in the first instance should not be overly burdensome. 

Carers Scotland believes that the Bill should specify that all carers should be eligible to free 
access to a range of universal services including, for example, information and advice (which 
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is already specified in the Bill), emotional and peer support and general carer support12. The 
Bill should specify that local authorities should have a duty to ensure that a baseline level of 
universal, freely available services are provided for carers in their area. 

5. Waiving Charges  

In addition, we note that the financial memorandum (paras 88-98) discusses the issue of 
waiving charges for support and services to carers and that, which it is “fully expected” that 
regulations to waive charges will accompany the Carers Bill will be produced. The current 
regulations prevent carers being charged for support they receive in their own right, which is 
identified in a Carers Assessment. This position, particularly the principle that carers are 
equal partners and service providers and as such should not be charged for support, 
must not be lost.  

6. Personal Outcomes 

Carers Scotland believes that the definition of personal outcomes within 4(1) is narrow and, 
in effect, relates to inputs rather than outcomes. These are defined in Measuring personal 
outcomes: Challenges and strategies13 as “all the resources a group needs to carry out its 
activities.” We agree that identifying the needs (i.e. resources) a carer has for support and 
services to continue to care safely is vital and is an integral element of the Bill (recognised in 
5 2)). 

However, whilst we welcome the inclusion of personal outcomes and the recognition that 
carers have needs for support to enable them to continue caring, we believe 4(1) should be 
amended to better define personal outcomes that to recognise carers not solely for their 
caring role but as citizens with aspirations.14 

Caring is a normal part of life but should not mean individuals face significant negative 
impacts on their finances, ability to work and take part in learning, health and wellbeing, 
social and leisure opportunities. Without defining personal outcomes more fully we risk 
support to carers being focused solely on sustaining their caring role.  

Such an amendment should be included on the face of the Bill and further defined in 
regulation. It may be helpful to, for example, refer to Talking Points15, which is highlighted in 
the policy memorandum supporting the Bill but not translated into the definitions of personal 
outcomes within the Bill itself.  

7. Short Breaks 

We believe it is unfortunate that the government has decided not to take this opportunity to 
introduce an additional specific duty around short breaks. In our view, the general Support 
Duty, as it stands, does not tackle directly the need for local authorities to actively plan to 
improve the availability, choice and flexibility of short break provision. At the very least we 
would propose that a further addition is made to Section 28 on the preparation of local carer 
strategies to include specifically local authority plans for developing short breaks provision, 

                                                        
12 This list is not exhaustive 

13 Measuring personal outcomes: Challenges and strategies, IRISS Insights, no.12 (January 2012)    
14 Also referred to in policy memorandum “Wider Initiatives” para 15 
15 Also referred to in policy memorandum “Key Definitions” para 60 - Talking Points: Personal Outcomes, Practical Guide, Ailsa Cook and Emma 
Miller, Joint Improvement Team (2012) 
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taking account of current provision, an assessment of unmet need, and the demand for 
different types of break.  

The aim should be to deliver short breaks that better meet people’s needs, that families and 
people who use services are happier with those services, and consequently that short breaks 
will be more effective and achieve better outcomes. 

With reference to the duty to ‘consider’ whether support should take the form of a break from 
caring, we are concerned how this might be interpreted.  

We would prefer that those eligible for support, with have an identified need for a break(s), 
should be offered a quantified, minimum level of short breaks, which would be clearly stated 
in their Support Plan or Young Carers Statement, and which would be made available 
through the different self-directed support options. The government has already stated that 
adult and young carers should not be charged for the support they receive  - including any 
charges related to enabling breaks from caring - and we would expect this position to 
continue. 

We also welcome the introduction of Short Breaks Statements. However, we would expect a 
statement to go further than just a list of the “different types and the range of short breaks 
that might be available”.  

It must include significantly more detail, for example the range of local short break supports; 
eligibility criteria; details of universally available, accessible recreation and leisure 
opportunities. This will ensure greater transparency around how short breaks are accessed 
and allow comparisons between the different approaches to provision across the country, 
which may help drive up standards. 

8. Impact on Third Sector 

There are many provisions within the Bill that will have a direct impact on the third sector and 
will result in additional pressure being placed on third sector resources, particularly on local 
carer support organisations and condition specific organisations who support carers. We are 
concerned that the impact on carers’ centres and the wider third sector has not been fully 
recognised within the Bill.  

The additional duties on local authorities to provide carers with information and advice and to 
support carers who meet eligibility criteria will inevitably result in an increase in the number of 
carers identified and a corresponding increase in demand for services. Previously hidden 
carers will begin to seek early and preventative support and as the majority of these carers 
will not meet eligibility criteria, it is likely that they will need to access universal support 
services provided by the third sector. Resourcing for the third sector to improve their capacity 
will be required in order for carers to be identified and supported. 

Carers will require support and resources to enable them to participate meaningfully and 
carer organisations require dedicated resources to deliver this support. The development 
process for Health and Social Care Partnerships’ integration schemes has not always 
recognised the capacity of carers and carers’ organisations; further capacity building will 
need to be undertaken to support carers and the third sector to engage in more effective 
ways when preparing local carers’ strategies.  
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9. Carers Strategies 

It is positive that local authorities will have a duty to prepare and publish a Short Breaks 
Statement and that Local Authorities must develop and publish local carer strategies, to 
involve carers in the development of review of strategies and to review these every 3 years. 
We believe that this will bring greater transparency to carers in each area and may assist 
local authorities in learning from experiences and developments in other areas.  

10. Involvement 

We welcome the duty placed on Local Authorities and Health Boards to involve adult carers, 
young carers, carer organisations and other relevant organisations in the planning, shaping, 
delivery and review of services. It is positive that this duty will extend beyond the provisions 
within the Public Bodies (Joint Working) Act where this is already required.  

Involvement of carers and taking account of their views in determining the needs of the 
person being assessed and deciding what services to provide and how to provide them is 
important. Carers have unique experience and knowledge of the person they care for and 
local authorities should draw on this knowledge. We therefore welcome the duty being place 
on local authorities to involve (with consent) and take account of views.  

However, it is vital that in such assessments that there is a clear link between the delivery of 
the individual’s personal outcomes and what support the carer is willing and able to provide. 
We therefore welcome that Local Authorities will be required to take into account the care 
provided by an unpaid carer when conducting an assessment of the cared-for person. Where 
there is an Adult Carer Support Plan in place they must take account of this and where there 
is not they must still take account of the care provided and ascertain that this is what the 
carer is ‘able and willing’ to provide. However, we believe that there must be clear guidance 
to practitioners and those who make decisions on funding of care packages to ensure that 
carers are not, however inadvertently, expected to provide care at a level they are not able or 
willing to do. 

11. Wider Policy 

We welcome the recognition that the Carers (Scotland) Bill cannot sit in isolation but must sit 
with and link with a wider programme of reform and policy development. This should include 
strategy and policy linked not only to health and social care but also to other wider social 
issues such as employment, social security and pensions and the reduction of poverty and 
inequality. We welcome the recognition in paragraph 15 of the policy memorandum that wider 
initiatives may “need some adjustment and tailoring to take into account the responsibilities of 
caring.”  

As part of the Bill, there should be a requirement to consider the impact on carers of all policy 
across Government be considered.  

It is also important to recognise the wider context within which the Bill sits. In particular, the 
significant challenges faced in delivering social care services within reduced financial 
circumstances at both national and local government level. Whilst we recognise these 
pressures, many carers face reducing care packages for the person they care for, support 
that is not delivered until crisis occurs, increasing charges for care that is provided and 
families supplementing the costs of care and adaptations where packages do not meet the 
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full set of needs. This is not intended to be negative but simply to recognise the context within 
which the Carers (Scotland) Bill will be developed and implemented. The financial 
memorandum outlines a range of new funding to support the delivery of the Bill, which we 
welcome. However it is vital that these funds are protected to ensure that they do not simply 
replace existing social care budgets and deliver effective early support for carers, preventing 
crisis and enabling carers to have a life outside caring. 

In addition to the suggestions for amendments and improvements above, Carers Scotland 
believes that the following should be included within the Carers Bill. 

12. Additional Developments 

(a) Provisions to recognise and involve carers are welcomed. However, they stop short of 
recognising carers as equal partners in care. Carers have clearly stated that they 
believe the Carers Bill needs to include a statement recognising carers as equal 
partners in care.  

(b) We support proposals and concerns by Enable Scotland about the lack of emergency 
planning provision on the face of the Bill and believe the Bill would benefit significantly 
from the inclusion of a specific provision on emergency planning within ACSP and YCS. 
We would also propose a duty on local authorities to provide information and advice on 
emergency and future planning within information and advice services for carers. We are 
clear that emergency and future planning is a health and wellbeing issue for carers and 
the individuals they care for. The omission of emergency and future planning from primary 
statute is a missed opportunity to have a profound and positive impact on outcomes for 
carers and the people they care for. 

(c) In taking forward the very positive developments in the Carers Bill, we believe that it could 
be furthered strengthened by the inclusion of an Equal Opportunities Clause and 
support the submission made by MECOPP. The Scotland Act (1998) allows for 
Parliament to legislate within parameters (as equality is a reserved matter) to ‘encourage’ 
equality of opportunity. In supporting MECOPP’s position, we would recommend that the 
Carers bill utilises this mechanism supported by robust monitoring and reporting 
processes. Local authorities and health boards should be required to develop a statement 
setting out how they will encourage equality of opportunity for those with protected 
characteristics to access and benefit from carer support services.  

(d) We have made specific reference to the role of health services on hospital admission and 
discharge below, however, the support of carers by health services links to the much 
wider policy agenda mentioned earlier in reducing health inequalities and 
improving health. General practice also has a vital role to play. In the original 
Scottish Government consultation on legislation reference was made to extending and 
consolidating the role of general practice in identifying and referring carers to support. 
However, the Bill does not bring specific provisions and the policy memorandum (para 
122) notes that it “would be difficult to have a law about identifying people who are 
carers”. It also recognises that the identification of carers is “hugely important as it is a 
prerequisite to assessment and support.” 

Identification of carers remains a challenge despite a wide range of initiatives designed to 
improve this. GPs are in a unique position to be able to identify carers who may be 
attending the practice to support the person they look after as well as attending for their 
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own health needs, and therefore GPs and allied health professionals are perhaps the best 
placed people to identify carers at any stage in the caring journey. However, identification 
of carers through GP practices remains inconsistent across Scotland and there is limited 
evidence to suggest that GPs actively seek to identify carers they come into contact with. 

Carers Scotland believes there should be a legislative requirement for GP practices 
to develop a register of carers within their practice. The coding mechanism is already 
in place to enable a register to be created, but there is limited value in creating a register 
if it is simply data collection. In addition to the identification of carers, GPs should be 
required to proactively refer carers for an Adult Carer Support Plan, which should 
also be recorded on the individual patient record.  

The carers’ register should trigger an offer of an appointment for the individual carer 
every six months to determine if the caring situation has changed and whether additional 
support is required in terms of the carer’s own health and wellbeing including an annual 
health check. There is currently some good practice in the provision of health checks for 
carers and carers are included in the Keep Well initiative but these should be 
implemented more widely and consistently. A legislative requirement to identify carers 
would assist and a method of measurement would also be required to ensure such 
activity is moving in a positive direction 

(e) There is a range of policies and protocols in place to make the process of hospital 
admission and 

discharge run smoothly. These aim to ensure that patients receive the timely care in the 
right place and have safe discharge from hospital to a more appropriate setting. Despite 
these processes stating that “patients and their carers are involved and supported in the 
discharge process” and that “the involvement of individuals, carers and 
family/representatives is an integral and essential part of admission, transfer and 
discharge management ” many carers continue to report that their experience of hospital 
admission and discharge is poor. 

The Scottish Government did not include this in its earlier proposals and it has not been 
included in the Carers Bill. Despite the existing Scottish Government protocol on hospital 
discharge, practice across Scotland differs widely and very often is to the detriment of 
carers. It appears that much of carers’ experience of hospital discharge has not improved 
greatly since the publication of “You Can Take Him Home Now” in 2001. At that time, 
nearly three quarters of respondents were not given any choice over whether or not they 
provided care. ALTHOUGH TWO THIRDS HAD BEEN CONSULTED ABOUT HOSPITAL DISCHARGE 

PLANS, 43% felt that those arranging discharge did not take their concerns, ideas and 
comments into account. ONE IN THREE PEOPLE HAD TO GO BACK INTO HOSPITAL WITHIN 2 

MONTHS OF BEING DISCHARGED, WITH A THIRD OF CARERS SAYING THIS WAS DUE TO THEM 

BEING DISCHARGED TOO EARLY. 

Carers Scotland therefore recommends that a duty is included in the Carers Bill to 
require health boards, and other relevant partners, to inform and involve carers 
fully in hospital admission and discharge procedures. This includes effective support 
where the carer has been a patient and requires appropriate recovery and recuperation 
time. 

(f) Carers report difficulties with obtaining redress through the social work complaints system. 
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The social work complaint system is often difficult to navigate and carers have little 
redress outwith the local authority. They can only complain to the Scottish Public 
Services Ombudsman if there is maladministration or service failure on the part of the 
local authority. Beyond this carers could apply for judicial review but this can place a cost 
and risk to carers finances. The Scottish Government response to this report 
recommended that the SPSO expanded its remit to take on a similar role to that of the 
Complaint Review Committees. This would provide the SPSO with a remit over social 
work decisions in line with its role in relation to NHS complaints. 

We are aware that the Working Group was set up to consider this recommendation. 
However, we unclear of progress and when we may expect these recommendations to be 
implemented. We are aware that there are also considerations of how best to deliver a 
high quality complaints system within new integrated services. 

The Bill itself will deliver new rights for carers but it is vital that, should carers not 
obtain these rights, that a method of redress that is both easily accessible and 
delivers outcomes is in place. 

Conclusion 

Carers Scotland welcomes the Carers Bill. The Bill has many new developments which we 
believe with effective implementation and resourcing can make a positive difference to carers 
lives. However, there are a number of areas where the Bill could be strengthened and 
improved which would offer greater support, recognition and redress for carers, enabling 
them to sustain their role as equal partners in care. 

Carers Scotland
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Carers (Scotland) Bill 

Carers Trust Scotland 

1.1 We welcome the opportunity to provide evidence to the Health and Sport Committee on 
the Carers (Scotland) Bill. Since the Bill was introduced we have consulted with carers and 
our network of partner organisations by participating in focus groups and events where carers 
and carer support organisations can provide information and views on the Bill and how they 
feel it will affect them. This submission summarises and reflects these views as much as 
possible. 

1.2 Carers and carers’ organisations mostly welcome the Bill. They are pleased that the 
Scottish Government is committed to introducing new rights and entitlements to unpaid 
carers. However, some aspects of the Bill require strengthening and there are also several 
things that we feel could be added to the Bill. Key areas that require strengthening include 
the lack of clarity around short breaks, the distinct role and responsibility of health boards in 
delivering change, particularly in relation to carer support at hospital discharge, and the 
omission of emergency and future care planning on the face of the Bill. 

Benefits of the provisions set out in the Bill 

2.1 The provisions in the Bill that establish adult carer support plans are welcomed by carers. 
Carers will be identified earlier in their caring journey, enabling them to access support at an 
earlier stage which may help prevent crisis. However, an increase in the number of carers 
identified and seeking early and preventative support will have a further impact on 
organisations that support carers. 

2.2 Provisions that widen access to adult carer support plans are also welcomed, particularly 
the removal of references to a carer’s ‘ability’ to provide care. Referencing a carer being ‘able 
and willing’ to provide care provides more options to manage a caring role alongside a life 
outside of caring – this is also supported through a personal outcomes approach, and there 
are some changes that could be made to Section 4 of the Bill to ensure that carers’ personal 
outcomes outside of a caring role are properly defined. This is further explored in paragraph 
3.1.  

2.3 We welcome the commitment that guidance will be issued on adult carer support plans, 
which will include information on different stages of caring and the need to review the carer 
support plan at periods of transition such as discharge from hospital or changes in the carer’s 
personal circumstances. It is also positive to see clarification that when the carer and cared 
for person live in a different local authority, the area in which the carer resides should prepare 
the carer support plan and provide or meet the costs of any support to be provided, as carers 
will be able to use this clarification in cases of dispute. 

2.4 A duty to support carers based on eligibility criteria and a power to support carers in a 
preventative manner when they do not meet eligibility criteria is welcomed by carers and 
carers’ centres. However, there are also concerns about local eligibility criteria which are 
discussed in detail in paragraph 3.13.  

2.5 It is positive to place a duty on local authorities to develop and publish local carer 
strategies and to involve carers and carers’ organisations in the development of these. It 
should hopefully lead to greater transparency for carers to see how their local area plans to 
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identify and support carers. Further duties to involve adult carers and young carers, carers’ 
organisations and other relevant organisations in the planning, shaping, delivery and review 
of services, and for involving carers in determining the needs of the person they support and 
deciding what services to provide are also welcomed. However there are some concerns 
about capacity of carers and carers’ organisations to participate meaningfully, and about 
confidentiality and consent issues when carers are involved in decisions about the care and 
support of the person they look after. These are discussed in paragraph 3.4 and 4.6. 

How do you feel the Bill could be amended or strengthened?  

3.1 The Bill defines personal outcomes for carers related to their caring role. We believe 
there should be recognition that carers are entitled to a life outside of caring, rather than just 
a life alongside caring. The definition of personal outcomes within Part 1 Section 4 of the Bill 
is very narrow and relates to inputs rather than outcomes. We agree that identifying the 
needs (i.e. resources) a carer has for support and services to continue to care safely is vital 
and is an integral element of the Bill (recognised in 5 (2)). However, we believe the Bill 
should be amended to better define personal outcomes that recognise carers not solely for 
their caring role but as citizens with aspirations.16 Caring is a normal part of life but should not 
mean significant negative impacts on a person’s finances, ability to work and take part in 
learning, health and wellbeing, social and leisure opportunities. Without defining personal 
outcomes more fully we risk support to carers being focused solely on sustaining the caring 
role. 

3.2 An amendment to address this oversight in personal outcome definitions should be 
included on the face of the Bill and further defined in regulation. Talking Points 17  is 
highlighted in the policy memorandum supporting the Bill but not translated into the 
definitions of personal outcomes within the Bill itself. Talking Points identifies a range of 
outcomes that are important to carers, such as 

 a life of their own 

 being valued/respected and having their expertise recognised 

 satisfaction in caring 

 freedom from financial hardship 

Outcomes such as these will help to protect carers from any negative impact on their lives 
from caring. 

3.3 The provisions in the Bill that establish adult carer support plans are welcomed by carers. 
However, organisations that support carers may experience greater demand for their 
services if there are more carers being identified. It is important that additional resourcing and 
support is available to services that provide preventative support as they will see an increase 
in demand. Changes to the assessment process will have a particular impact on carers’ 
centres who complete carers’ assessments on behalf of the local authority – this currently 
happens in several areas – and best practice indicates that consistency and clear ‘reporting 
lines’ from both organisations are key to successful outcomes for the process and also for 
carers. Whilst Section 8 (1) of the Bill is clear about what information the ACSP must contain, 
if eligibility criteria is set locally then there is still potential for variation in the contents of the 

                                                        
16 Also referred to in policy memorandum “Wider Initiatives” para 15 
17 Also referred to in policy memorandum “Key Definitions” para 60 - Talking Points: Personal Outcomes, Practical Guide, Ailsa Cook and Emma 
Miller, Joint Improvement Team (2012) 
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ACSP, which will lead to a ‘postcode lottery’ of carer support and carers’ experiences of the 
ACSP.  

3.4 Whilst we are pleased that local authorities will be required to take into account the views 
of the carer when determining the needs of the person being assessed for care and support, 
some carers have raised the issue of confidentiality. Caring relationships can be complex and 
these complexities must be recognised in guidance and regulations accompanying the Bill. 

3.5 The Young Carers Statement is generally welcomed but there are some concerns. Firstly, 
the added value of the young carer statement as distinct from an adult carer support plan is 
not clear in the Bill or accompanying documents. Young carers do need specific support in 
their caring role, and this needs to be distinct from a Child’s Plan as not all young carers will 
want or need a Child’s Plan. However, the Young Carers Statement appears to be identical 
to the adult carer support plan. There are also concerns about the wording within the Bill of 
‘appropriate’ caring roles undertaken by young carers. Services for young carers operate on 
the basis that young carers are children first and foremost, and should not take on caring 
roles that affect their wellbeing, development, or the ability to have a life outside of caring. In 
the list of content of the young carer statement, there should be greater distinction that young 
carers ultimately have a choice to not provide care. 

3.6 It is noted in the Policy Memorandum that there may be confidentiality concerns about the 
content of the YCS being available to the young person’s named person. Sometimes young 
carers do not want information about their caring situation shared with their school (even if 
this would lead to additional support for them). Consideration should be given to information 
sharing between services to ensure that the privacy of the young carer is respected, and that 
information is not shared without the consent of the young carer. Information will have to be 
shared about the young carer in the development of a statement, and due care should be 
given to respect the young carer’s right to confidentiality and to ensure that information 
sharing is relevant and proportionate, and considers the best interests of the young carer.It 
could be that the content of the young carer statement would only be shared with the named 
person if it is essential to their wellbeing based on GIRFEC principles. 

3.7 Currently carers can wait for many years or months to receive a carer’s assessment. A 
defined timescale for an adult carer support plan or young carer statement, set out in a local 
carers’ strategy, is positive, but the timescales must be reasonable and we believe a defined 
reasonable timescale must be stated in regulations to ensure parity between local authorities. 
The timescales should reflect both the time for local authorities to undertake an assessment 
and also to provide the services that carers are eligible for, to ensure that carers do not reach 
crisis point before they receive support. The predicted increase in carers seeking early and 
preventative support means that reasonable timescales are vital to ensuring carers receive 
support when they need it, and not when they are reaching crisis. 

3.8 In addition to this, we support the call by Marie Curie for mechanisms on the face of the 
Bill that allow automatic qualification for carer support for people caring for someone with a 
terminal illness, and for a quick completion of an adult carer support plan for carers of those 
with a terminal illness. Caring for someone at the end of life can be physically and 
emotionally demanding and is often characterised by uncertain and unpredictable condition 
trajectories. These carers often need unique and responsive support; however many are not 
identified by health or social care services, or self-identify formally as carers. They often do 
not know about or access the support they need, and financial support is often received late 
in a person’s illness, or even after the person’s death.  
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Applications for support for people at the end of their lives and their carers should be dealt 
with as quickly as possible. Marie Curie is calling for automatic eligibility for carer support for 
those people caring for someone who has a terminal illness as indicated on a person’s Key 
Information Summary (KIS), an information sharing system for advanced care planning, or 
upon receipt of a DS1500 form, which enables someone who is terminally ill to claim 
Disability Living Allowance or Attendance Allowance from the DWP. Marie Curie also call for 
a commitment of no more than seven days to prepare an adult carer support plan for carers 
of those with a terminal illness; we fully support this. 

3.9 Whilst we welcome a duty on local authorities to provide information and advice to carers, 
we maintain this is best achieved by resourcing existing services that work with carers, and 
only establishing a new service if there is an identified gap. Many third sector organisations 
provide information and advice to carers and their families. These range from carers’ centres 
and carer support services – organisations that provide services to all carers or specific 
groups of carers – to condition-specific organisations, general advice services like Citizens 
Advice Bureaux, and specific advice services such as debt advice, housing advice or energy 
advice. Carers’ services have often been established in a local area for many years and are 
well used, with many services operating at capacity; almost three quarters of services were 
clear that they would not be able to cope with extra demand at their current level of 
resourcing18.  

“We are currently at capacity with the numbers coming through the door increasing 
every year. Staff are stretched to the maximum at the moment. If the numbers 
continue to increase then waiting lists will result. At the present… we operate an 
appointment system and Adult Carer Support is booked up and cannot offer an 
appointment [until] approx. 2 weeks later.” 

These services receive core funding from local authorities; there are concerns that a duty on 
local authorities to provide information and advice will lead to resources being diverted away 
from carers’ services in order to provide services in-house instead. Carers really value a 
dedicated, independent carers’ service and are concerned that the Bill may encourage local 
authorities to establish a service that provides information and advice but does not go above 
and beyond this in the way that dedicated services do.  

3.10 Despite assurances that local authorities will not seek to establish a service in areas 
where carers’ services already operate19, the text of the Bill is ambiguous and we believe that 
Part 6, Section 31 should be altered to reflect the contribution of independent carers’ 
services, to ensure that local authorities do not establish a service where one is not needed. 
Independent carers’ centres and carers’ services can already provide expert information and 
advice on all the services outlined in the Bill and in many cases, will also provide the service. 
This reduces signposting and is more convenient and supportive for the carer. In most 
situations, it will be better to support an existing service that has a well-known presence in an 
area, that carers already know and trust and that is skilled at identifying hidden carers and 
those who are new to caring. 

3.11 In addition, these dedicated services offer a much wider range of services than 
information and advice. They provide vital support for carers who are struggling, an 

                                                        
18 Carers’ services finance enquiry, Carers Trust Scotland and Coalition of Carers in Scotland, November 2014. 
19 There are carers’ centres in 30 local authorities. The Shetland Islands and the Western Isles have some online and telephone-
based carer support services but no carers’ centre. 
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opportunity to receive direct support from professionals and peers, an opportunity to relax 
and have a break from caring, and other services that complement the information and 
advice that they receive. This kind of holistic service is unique to carers’ centres, and 
services providing information and advice only would not replace this. 

3.12 We are concerned about the lack of emergency planning provision on the face of the 
Bill. It is our view that the Bill would benefit significantly from the inclusion of a specific 
provision on emergency planning within Section 8 and Section 13, and would also propose a 
duty on local authorities to provide information and advice on emergency and future planning 
within information and advice services for carers (Section 31). Emergency and future 
planning is a health and wellbeing issue for carers and the individuals they care for, and 
consider the omission of emergency and future planning from primary statute as a missed 
opportunity to have a profound and positive impact on outcomes for carers and the people 
they care for. ENABLE Scotland are funded by The Scottish Government to deliver their 
‘Picking up the Pieces’ project which is analysing the impact of emergency planning , 
focussing on carer health and wellbeing and the reduced pressure on services. This is 
guiding their evidence submissions throughout the Bill process. We fully support ENABLE 
Scotland’s position on emergency and future planning within the Carers (Scotland) Bill and 
direct the Committee to their evidence submission in this respect. 

3.13 There are significant concerns about the Bill’s provision for a duty on local authorities to 
provide support to carers who meet local eligibility criteria. The Bill will only be viewed as 
successful if it delivers real change in the form of a right to support and resources to assist 
carers in their caring role. Eligibility criteria is the key to them unlocking their right to support. 
We therefore cannot stress enough how important it is to get this criteria right, because as 
well as delivering an entitlement to carers it also has the potential to tighten eligibility, 
undermine a preventative approach and make it harder for carers to access support. 
Inevitably some local authorities will develop stricter criteria than others, meaning some 
carers will be at a disadvantage. It will also mean there will be less transparency, as it will be 
very challenging to compare service provision across local authorities and carers will be 
unlikely to have an understanding of what they are entitled to. England and Wales have 
recently introduced national eligibility criteria for care services and there are many examples 
of European countries which developed national eligibility criteria for social care, including 
carer support.  

We fully support scope for local variation to meet varying needs. Services which are suitable 
for carers in cities may not be suitable for carers living in remote and island communities 
where transport and accessibility are a greater concern. However, there is no justification for 
a variation in the levels of need which trigger an entitlement to support, and therefore no 
justification for not defining national standards of eligibility so that carers are able to access 
the same level of support when they have a similar level of impact and intensity of caring 
role. It is the trigger and level of service that would be decided by eligibility criteria, not the 
type of service the carer chooses to access. 

3.14 The Bill includes the provision for local authorities to have a power to support carers 
who do not meet eligibility criteria, as well as a duty to support those who do. We are pleased 
that this is recognised as essential in ensuring a preventative approach is taken to supporting 
carers and protecting their health and wellbeing. The Bill describes the duty to provide 
support to carers as applying ‘where a carer has identified needs which cannot be met by 
services or assistance provided generally to persons in the area of the responsible local 
authority’ (Section 22 (1)). Much of the support that carers access locally is provided by carer 
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support organisations. This support does not require them to have a statutory carer’s 
assessment, is universally available and is preventative, helping to sustain their caring role. 

3.15 The Bill does not define which services are general. However, in the policy 
memorandum it describes eligible services as ‘bespoke services’ and states ‘Bespoke 
support would include, for example, short breaks, training, advocacy and emotional support’ 
(Page 22 (92)). Currently many of the services which are described as ‘bespoke’ in the policy 
memorandum are available to carers as general or universal support, without the requirement 
to meet eligibility criteria. For example, many carers benefit from training to assist them in 
their caring role. This may be training on moving and handling to ensure they avoid injury, or 
courses explaining the condition of the person they care for and how it can be self-managed. 
Carers may also access emotional support in the form of peer support or counselling, 
advocacy or support to have a voice and be recognised as an equal partner in care. In most 
cases this is provided by the third sector through local carer organisations and condition 
specific organisations. This enables early identification of carers and prevents carers from 
reaching crisis. To put this in context, only a small percentage of carers access statutory 
support following a carer’s assessment, with the majority accessing support through universal 
services. 

3.16 With an increase in the number of Adult Carer Support Plans being undertaken there will 
be a corresponding increase on the demands on universal services. It is essential that these 
supports continue, are properly resourced and that they are not defined too narrowly. The Bill 
should specify that all carers should be eligible to free access to a range of universal services 
as well as information and advice (which is already specified), emotional and peer support 
and general carer support20 and should also specify that local authorities should have a duty 
to ensure that a baseline level of universal, freely available services are provided for carers in 
their area. 

Is there anything that you would add to the Bill?  

4.1 The Bill should make provision for a duty to be placed on health boards to involve carers 
in hospital discharge planning procedures for the person they are looking after. An admission 
to hospital often results in a person becoming a carer for the first time, or it can signify that 
their caring role is in transition as the condition of the person they care for deteriorates and 
there is an increase in their care needs. Despite stating that ‘patients and their carers are 
involved and supported in the discharge process’ and that ‘the involvement of individuals, 
carers and family/representatives is an integral and essential part of admission, transfer and 
discharge management’ many carers continue to report that their experience of hospital 
admission and discharge is poor. 

4.2 To create sustained and consistent improvement, which we believe would benefit both 
carers and those they care for, hospital discharge planning must begin at the point of 
admission with the full and active involvement of carers. Discharge planning must take 
account of the level of care that carers are willing and able to provide (if at all) and should put 
in place additional support or replacement care where required. The policy memorandum 
recognises that hospital discharge is a point at which an adult carer support plan might 
require review, which indicates recognition that discharge is a process which can be stressful 
for the carer and the person they are looking after. The provisions in Section 27 to take 

                                                        
20 This list is not exhaustive 
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carers’ views into account when determining services to provide for the cared for person, 
would also be strengthened by introducing provisions around hospital discharge planning.  

4.3 In addition to including a duty on health boards to inform and involve carers in hospital 
admission and discharge procedures, we believe the role of health needs to be further 
strengthened within the Bill. There have been many positive outcomes arising from Carer 
Information Strategy funding, including early identification of carers, the signposting of carers 
to support organisations and an increased awareness of the needs of carers amongst health 
professionals, with nearly £28m of funding allocated since 2008. In addition, funding has 
been awarded to carer support organisations to employ specialised staff like hospital 
discharge liaison workers, dementia support workers and older carer support workers. It is 
important to continue to build on this best practice and to strengthen the Carers Bill in relation 
to the ongoing role of health in identifying carers and providing them with appropriate 
information, signposting and support. 

4.4 In line with Shared Care Scotland, we are disappointed the government has decided not 
to take this opportunity to introduce a specific duty around short breaks. The general duty to 
support does not tackle directly the need for local authorities to actively plan to improve the 
availability, choice and flexibility of short break provision. With reference to the duty to 
‘consider’ whether support should take the form of a break from caring, it is not clear how this 
might be interpreted. We would prefer that those eligible for support should be given a 
quantified, minimum entitlement to short breaks, which would be recorded in their Support 
Plan or Young Carers Statement, and which would be made available through the different 
self-directed support options. Eligibility criteria and how these relate to the levels of short 
break support available should also be clearly explained in the Short Breaks Statement. 

4.5 We are concerned that the impact on carers’ centres and the wider third sector has not 
been fully recognised within the Bill. The additional duties on local authorities to provide 
carers with information and advice and to support carers who meet eligibility criteria will 
inevitably result in an increase in the number of carers identified and a corresponding 
increase in demand for services. Previously hidden carers will begin to seek early and 
preventative support and as the majority of these carers will not meet eligibility criteria, it is 
likely that they will access universal support services provided by the third sector. The 
assertion in the financial memorandum that the Bill will not lead to direct costs for the third 
sector seems flawed; third sector services are already facing significant pressures due to 
changes to funding the impact of welfare reform (amongst other issues) and the wider policy 
context in which they operate. Although the need for additional resources is recognised in the 
Bill, it will require more than transformational costs for systems and processes. Resourcing 
for the third sector to improve their capacity will be required in order for carers to be identified 
and supported.  

4.6 The Bill’s requirement for local authorities to involve and consult carers and carers’ 
services in the preparation of local carers’ strategies will also impact on the third sector. 
Whilst we welcome this focus on carer involvement, carers require support and resources to 
enable them to participate meaningfully and carer organisations require dedicated resources 
to deliver this support. Further capacity building will need to be undertaken to support carers 
and the third sector to engage in more effective ways when preparing local carers’ strategies. 

Carers Trust Scotland
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Carers (Scotland) Bill 

Coalition of Carers in Scotland's Rural and Remote Carers Working Group 

‘Caring on the Margins’ 

The Carers (Scotland) Bill: addressing the challenges of supporting carers in rural, 
remote and island communities  

On the 9th of March 2015 the Scottish Government introduced The Carers (Scotland) Bill to 
Parliament which sets forward a range of provisions to extend new rights and entitlements to 
carers and young carers. The Bill includes legislative measures in areas such as carers 
assessments, information and advice, support and short breaks. 

The Challenge of Supporting Carers  
Carers are not a homogeneous group. They are all ages, from all sectors of society and they 
look after people with differing needs. It is therefore a challenging task to introduce legislation 
which will take into account such a range of requirements. In addition, some caring 
communities require specific consideration, because they are particularly isolated or difficult 
to reach. This includes carers from rural, remote and island communities. 

This paper looks specifically at the challenges of supporting carers living in rural, remote and 
island communities and seeks to offer solutions on how the Carers (Scotland) Bill can 
address these issues, ensuring these carers have equal access to provision and are not 
disadvantaged by geography. 

This paper has been developed by The Coalition of Carers in Scotland’s Rural Working 
Group, made up of representatives from Shetland, the Western Isles, Argyll and Bute, the 
Borders, Perthshire and Stirlingshire. It also includes statistical information from the Carers 
UK report The State of Caring 2014, which brings together information from a survey of 5,000 
carers across the UK. The statistics in this briefing paper are based on the responses from 
carers living in rural communities in Scotland who completed the survey.  

Challenges for carers in rural and remote communities  
The need to take into account the impact of living in a rural and remote area is recognised in 
the Carers (Scotland) Bill  

135. The matters to be specified in regulations which local authorities must have regard 
to when setting local eligibility criteria would be subject to consultation. It could be the 
case that the matters should include consideration of the impact of remoteness 
and rurality when setting criteria. The Scottish Government would not want to pre-
empt the consultation and it would also be helpful to take the views, prior to consultation, 
of carers living in remote and rural areas including island communities. It would be 
important, however, to consider the impact of geographical isolation on the cost of 
caring and the availability of support services. (Policy Memorandum, Page 29) 

The memorandum indicates that there are additional challenges in relation to supporting 
carers in rural and remote areas and that this impacts on the cost of providing services and 
their availability.  

We are concerned about the ambiguity of the statement that regulations ‘should include 
consideration of the impact of remoteness and rurality when setting criteria’. The 
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intention of these regulations may be to set eligibility criteria at a lower level for carers in rural 
and remote communities to compensate for the additional challenges carers’ face. However, 
it could equally be interpreted that eligibility criteria will be set higher to compensate for the 
additional costs of providing services. 

In introducing new rights and entitlements the Carers Bill, must deliver equity for carers from 
all caring communities across Scotland. If eligibility criteria is set at a higher level for carers 
living in remote and rural communities this cannot be achieved.  

Our position is that rural and remote communities require additional resources and more 
innovative approaches to ensure carers receive the same level of support as carers in more 
central regions. 

Caring on the Margins, the Impact of caring in rural and remote communities 
Carers from all communities consistently report that caring has an impact on their finances, 
their health, their employment prospects and their ability to have a life outside caring. In 
many instances these impacts are greater for carers living in remote and island communities.  

Employment 
While unemployment rates are lower in rural areas, carers can struggle to balance caring 
with employment, particularly as accessing services to support them is often more of a 
challenge 

 41% of respondents had given up work to care. 21 

 14% had retired early  

 23% had reduced their hours.  

 14% had taken a less qualified job or turned down a promotion 

The reasons carers gave for giving up work included: 

 67% said it was the stress of juggling work and care  

 38% said it was the lack of suitable replacement care services  

Financial impact 
The cost of living is often higher in rural and remote areas, with increased food, fuel and 
transport costs. This particularly impacts on carers due to the additional household costs of 
disability related expenditure 

 12% of carers said they cannot afford utilities like electricity and heating 

 4% cannot afford their rent or mortgage 

 36% are in debt 

 52% are struggling to make ends meet 

 56% say financial worries are affecting their health.  

Increased social isolation  
Many carers face isolation, but in rural and remote areas this is compounded as there are 
fewer opportunities for social interaction. Often relatives do not live locally and neighbours 
are either elderly and housebound, or working and commuting.  

                                                        
21 All statistics are from The State of Caring 2014, Carers UK, responses are from carers living in rural areas in 
Scotland 
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Also, in many rural areas public transport is extremely restricted. For example, in Argyll and 
Bute there are no buses available after 5.30pm and none at the weekend making it difficult 
for carers to socialise and access services.  

 54% of carers reported that they have lost touch with friends and family 

 62% said that not being able to get out of the house so much had made them lonely 
and socially isolated 

Impact on health and wellbeing 
In addition to the physical strain of caring, all the aforementioned factors; juggling caring 
responsibilities with employment, financial worries and increased social isolation have an 
accumulative impact on carers’ health and wellbeing  

 82% of carers said their health was worse since taking on their caring role 

 3% had had a breakdown 

 15% had to take time off work 

 56% were suffering from depression  

An Inequitable System – Support for carers in rural and remote communities 
We have shown how caring impacts on a personal level for people living in remote and rural 
areas. It also has an impact on the provision and availability of support. 

Transport  

 67% of carers faced higher transport costs as a result of caring, and this is highest 
amongst parent carers of disabled children under 18 (76%) and sandwich carers 
(73%) 

Transport costs are significantly higher in rural and remote areas due to the increased fuel 
costs and greater distances that must be travelled. For example, carers living in Fetlar or 
Unst who need to travel to services in Lerwick face a minimum 5 hour round trip, which 
involves 2 ferries and a lengthy car journey. For people without access to a car, travelling by 
bus, it takes substantially longer.  

Where carers require a service in the home, such as replacement care to allow them to have 
a short break, workers often have to travel for several hours to reach people in remote areas.  

In order to recuperate some of these costs, the transport time is typically built into the 
allocated service, meaning that in real terms the carer receives a much shorter break. In 
many cases this makes the support ineffective as there is not enough time for the carer to 
have a meaningful break. For example, to travel to the nearest amenities or visit friends and 
family.  

Access to Services including short breaks 

 Only 18% of carers had received a break from caring.  

 37% had experienced increased charges or cuts in services.  

Services are less available in rural and remote areas, there is also less choice about the type 
of support carers can access. This is due to a combination of factors: 
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 There is more pressure on resources due to the increased costs of delivering services, 
resulting in a reduction in the level of provision.  

 In many rural and remote areas there is very low unemployment. For example, in 
Shetland the level of unemployment is 3.2%, in Aberdeenshire it is 3.3% and in 
Orkney it is 3.4%. This is in comparision to Dundee at 11.3%, and North Ayrshire at 
13.5%.22 This makes it difficult for local authorities to recruit people to work in social 
care and difficult for individuals to recruit personal assistants though SDS. Particularly 
since these are low paid positions and better salaries and conditions are available in 
other sectors. 

This market failure also means that there are recruitment difficulties within the voluntary 
sector, meaning that assessed service support cannot be fulfilled. For example, we know of a 
case in Shetland were the carer was allocated twice-weekly 2-hour care attendant visits as 
replacement care for her mother. However, when the person undertaking this had to retire, 
no-one was found to replace them. 

 Centralised services are not appropriate for many carers and service users due to the 
time and cost associating with travelling. Therefore building based support, such as 
day care, may not be an option.  

To illustrate the discrepancy between the availability of carer support in rural and remote 
areas versus urban areas, we looked at the provision of short break services following a 
carers assessment in Stirling and in rural Stirlingshire.  

In both areas carers were assessed by workers from Stirling Carers Centre. Where there was 
an identified need for a short break they were referred to Stirling council. We compared six 
cases, three of which were rural and three urban, all had similar levels of need and in all 
cases the carer was assessed as needing a short break. 
 
All three of the urban cases were allocated support. This took between 3 to 6 months. 
 
None of the rural areas have been allocated support. They have been waiting for between 9 
months to 1 year 
 
In addition, when we looked at the figures as a whole from 2014 to 2015, in the urban areas 
74 assessments were undertaken. Of these 44% were allocated support and 56% are still 
pending. 
 
In the rural areas only 29% were allocated support, 71% are still pending. In two cases the 
cared-for person died before support was put in place and one had an emergency admission 
to residential care. In one case the carer was waiting for over a year for support for her 
husband who was terminally ill, but he died before she received any help. 

Equal Partners in Care – Hospital admission and discharge 

When the person they cared for was in hospital: 

 17% of carers said their expertise was recognised and valued. 

                                                        
22 Local Area Labour Market in Scotland, Scottish Government publication, May 2014 
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 22% said they were ignored and their caring role was not recognised nor their 
expertise. 34% said it was sometimes recognised.  

 Only 6% were given the information and support they needed  

An admission to hospital often results in a person becoming a carer for the first time, or it can 
signify that their caring role is in transition as the condition of the person they care for 
deteriorates and there is an increase in their care needs 

For people living in rural and remote areas this is a particularly stressful time as they are 
often many miles from home and away from the support of family and friends. Transport is 
also an issue and often public transport is not an option. This means that carers who do not 
drive have to rely on family and friends.  

Or in some cases they may not be able to stay with their loved one and the hospital may be a 
flight or a ferry journey away and this means it is difficult for them to be involved in hospital 
discharge planning.  

Receiving ongoing treatment and support at home is also very challenging, due to travel 
distances, meaning people are often discharged without adequate support. 

Solutions / Best Practice Example 

Adult Carer Support Plans 

The duty to provide all carers with the opportunity to have an Adult Carer Support Plan is 
welcome. However, consideration needs to be given as to how this will work for carers in 
rural and remote areas. 

There are several good examples operating across Scotland, where local authorities have 
devolved their responsibility to carry out carers assessments to local carer organisations. 
They then provide them with funding to employ outreach workers. Examples of this model are 
found in the Borders, Stirlingshire and Argyll and Bute. The advantage is that the workers 
also provide information, advice and access to universal support, such as local peer support 
groups.  

However, it is important that where a carer requires additional services from the local 
authority there is a quick route into support. The Stirling example we used shows that this 
system can fall down where local authorities fail to respond in an appropriate and timely 
manner.  

In contrast, in the Borders there are dedicated workers within the local authority who deal 
with carer referrals. The carers assessment is completed by staff from the carers centre and 
where the carer requires additional support, such as a short break, they send this to named 
staff who deal with it promptly. In practice only a small percentage of carer assessments 
result in a referral to the local authority.  

Non centralisation of support services and the use of community resources 

There needs to be greater flexibility and resourcefulness in the delivery of support to carers in 
rural and remote areas. For example, multiple home visits within one area taking place at the 
same time, co-location of services within rural community hubs. 
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The third sector are often more adept at reaching people in remote areas, they do this 
through the employment of outreach workers, recruiting local volunteers and making the best 
use of community resources. Examples from our network include: 

 In Argyll and Bute the local carers centre in Mind Argyll worked with G.P surgeries to 
establish local carer support services on the island of Islay. This raised awareness of 
carers in the area, helped with identification and also meant that carers were offered 
the opportunity to have a health check. Volunteers were recruited to help to run the 
service.  

 Many of the small inhabited islands in Argyll and Bute are particularly inaccessible, 
making contact with the mainland very challenging and central posts unworkable. The 
carers centres in Lochgilphead and Oban have employed outreach workers and local 
sessional workers to ensure carers in these areas still have access to support. 

 On Shetland the local carer centre runs carer groups on the islands of Fetlar, Unst and 
Yell. They have recruited two local outreach workers who are based in the community, 
so are already known and trusted. This also cuts down on travel time and expense. 
They are also exploring the possibility of training carers on Fair Isle on the use of 
interactive technology, so that they can provide support to carers via Skype. They 
have already established a virtual carers centre which provides support online and via 
social media 

Self-Directed Support 

The Social Care (Self-Directed Support) (Scotland) Act introduced the power for local 
authorities to support carers and established the principle that charges should be waived for 
carers. However there has been very poor uptake across Scotland, with only 3 carers in 
Scotland accessing a Direct Payment since the implementation of the Act.23 By moving from 
a power to a duty through The Carers Bill, we believe this will open up opportunities for 
carers in rural and remote areas to find their own solutions to the challenges of accessing 
suitable support. For example, through the employment family members. This will not be a 
solution for everyone, but it will provide carers with more flexibility and enable them to draw 
on more local, community based support. 

It is also imperative that the principle of waiving charges for carers is retained with the Carers 
Bill. We have already outlined how caring financially disadvantages people. As providers of 
services it would be unacceptable for carers to have to pay for the resources they require to 
enable them to care.  

Employment 

Unless recruitment issues are addressed in rural and remote areas, carers will not be able to 
access the support they are entitled to. While self-directed support may be appropriate for 
some carers, others will still require a service which relies on the availability of care workers. 
For example, carers who carry out personal care tasks for the person they care for, must be 
able to access suitable replacement care for them to be able to take a break. Often it makes 
sense for this to be delivered within the home. This support is critical for carers in order to 
sustain their caring role.  

                                                        
23 Self-Directed Support – The Start, Learning Disability Alliance and NCO, December 2014 
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We would anticipate that carers providing this level of support would meet eligibility criteria, 
but unless the support is available they will not be able to access their rights.  

We do not have any definitive answers to solving the recruitment problems in rural and 
remote areas. We think this is an issue that the government and local authorities need to 
investigate further. However, while the pay and conditions of care workers fails to match 
other local employment opportunities, local authorities will always struggle to recruit and 
retain staff.  

Staff training – Third sector role  

Several of our member organisations deliver carer awareness training to health and social 
care staff in rural and remote areas. Local carer organisations in Shetland, the Borders and 
Stirlingshire have all adopted the model of delivering short training sessions within 
community settings or at staff team meetings. This model works particularly well in rural 
areas as it does not require staff to invest time in travel, particularly as their post would be 
unlikely to be back-filled.  

Workforce training will be an important element in implementing the Carers Bill and the 
expertise within the third sector should be utilised. National organisations, such as NES will 
need to play their role, but in rural and remote areas it would have more impact to resource 
local third sector organisations to undertake this role.  

A Clear Equalities Statement 

Carers from BME Communities living in rural and remote areas are particularly isolated as 
services are unlikely to address any specific language or cultural needs they may have.  

Despite commitments in Scotland’s Carers Strategy to ensure actions are taken forward to 
improve equality issues in carer support, there is substantial evidence of differential levels of 
access to services for carers from minority groups. We believe concerted action is now 
required to drive forward the limited progress to date and argue strongly that an equalities 
statement and action plan should be part of the Bill. The fact that most carers are women 
ensures a gendered dimension is required in assessing the impact of the legislation.  

Definition of a short break  

We believe a short break should not include travel time and this should be clearly defined 
within regulations. For example, where the short break includes an element of replacement 
care this should not begin until alternative care arrangements are in place, freeing the carer 
to take a break from their caring responsibilities.  

Additional Resources 

Rural and remote areas will require additional resources in order to implement the Carers Bill 
and ensure there is equity of provision. Carers must have the same level of entitlement to 
support as carers in other areas. Rural weighting should be applied to the distribution of 
resources that go with the Bill and funding must be ringfenced to ensure it is used for its 
intended purpose 

In addition we recommend that additional resources are found for rural areas to specifically 
address the issue of transport. For example, short break resources should have an additional 
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transport budget to provide rural carers with equity of opportunity and outreach workers will 
require an adequate transport budget to enable them to cover the most remote and island 
communities.  

Coalition of Carers in Scotland's Rural and Remote Carers Working Group
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The Coalition of Carers in Scotland 

The Coalition was established in 1998 and represents over 90 local carer organisations. We 
are the largest network of local carer organisations in Scotland. 

The Coalition’s priority is to promote carer engagement and represent the carers’ voice in 
national policy discussions. We have a proven track record in engaging carers in consultation 
to inform the development of social and health care policy 

Carers welcome the government’s decision to introduce new rights and entitlement to carers 
through specific carer legislation. This is something which our members have been 
campaigning for over many years and the reason why we introduced the strapline ‘From 
Recognition to Rights in 2012.  

Carers have also expressed severe disappointment with some aspects of the Bill and are 
concerned that in its current form it will not fully deliver its aims and could fail to make a 
genuine difference to their lives.  

Our submission outlines the areas of the Bill that we feel must be strengthened and aims to 
offer solutions on how this can best be achieved.  

How We Have Submitted Our Views  

 We have submitted evidence from our Rural and Remote Carers Working Group 
outlining the additional impact rurality has on caring and setting forward best practice 
examples in supporting carers in rural and remote areas. 

 We helped to develop and disseminate a joint Third Sector Positions Paper supported 
by the Health and Social Care Alliance, SCVO and condition specific organisations 

 We have developed a joint submission with the National Carer Organisations, 
providing detailed evidence on the following areas where the Carers Bill requires 
strengthening: 

o Replacing local eligibility criteria with national eligibility criteria  

o Placing a duty on local authorities to provide a baseline level of universal, freely 
available services to carers in their area.  

o Strengthening the duty on local authorities in relation to short breaks beyond 
‘having to consider whether an eligible carers support should take the form of a 
short break’. The duty must relate to providing a short break to eligible carers.  

o Including a statement recognising carers as Equal Partners in Care 

o Including a duty on health boards to inform and involve carers in hospital 
admission and discharge procedures 

o Including emergency planning and future planning for carers within Carers 
Support Plans and Young Carers Statements.  

o Fully recognising the role of the Third Sector, particularly local carer 
organisations in implementing the Bill 
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o Defining personal outcomes for carers beyond their caring role to recognise that 
they are entitled to a life outside caring.  

o Placing a requirement on G.Ps to keep a register of carers and to be pro-active 
in signposting carers to support and offering them an annual health check 

o Including a clear equality statement and action plan within the Bill.  

o Making Health Boards jointly responsible for the development of local carer 
strategies  

o Ensuring carers have a method of redress if they are unable to access their 
rights 

o Supported the implementation of the Bill with adequate resources and clearly 
setting out what resources will be directed to carer support in Joint Strategic 
Commissioning Plans  

In this submission we plan to take a broad overview of the Bill by drawing on the views 
expressed by our members through: 

 An interactive session at our member meeting on the 25th of March, which was 
attended by over 70 carers and staff from local carer organisations. A full report is 
available as an Appendix 

 Visits to local carer forums  

 Opportunities via social media for carers to have their say. 

We have also drawn on the responses to the consultation on proposals for carer legislation, 
which over 500 carers contributed to. 

Putting the Carers Bill in Context 

‘True partnership in operation means that the carer is listened to, the carer’s situation is 
improved, the cared-for person is happier and the carer is happier’. (COCIS member 
meeting)  

Carers as Service Providers 
It is important to put The Carers Bill in the context of the support that carers provide. There 
are an estimated 759,000 carers in Scotland.24 The care that they provide is valued at over 
£10 billion each year25, meaning that they provide more care than the entire health and social 
care workforce and private sector agencies combined.  

Carers are not service users, rather they are unpaid service providers who are a valuable 
and finite resource and who require support to assist them in their caring role. This is 
essential to protect their health and wellbeing, minimise any negative impacts on their lives 
from caring and ensure that the caring role does not break down requiring more costly 
interventions from the state.  

                                                        
24

 Scotland’s Carers an official statistics publication for Scotland, The Scottish Government, March 2015 
25

 Valuing Carers 2011 Calculating the value of carers’ support, Carers UK and University of Leeds 
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A comparison between unpaid carers and the paid care workforce 
Many of the tasks carried out by carers are identical to those undertaken by the paid care 
workforce. They carry the same risks and should command the same respect. However, 
when we compare the rights and protection afforded to carers in comparison to the paid 
workforce there is a stark contrast.  

 Paid Workforce Unpaid Carers 

Entry Typically apply for the job, have 
a contract, choose to do it and 
can leave after giving notice 

Typically unprepared, have 
limited choice but to carry on 
caring, face stigma for stopping  

Working 
hours and 
Holiday 
Entitlement  

Right to flexible working, to 
choose one’s hours; Working 
Time Directive protects worker’s 
ability to do the job safely, 
requires daily and weekly rest 
periods and breaks between 
shifts. Extra rights for night 
shifts 
Entitlement to a minimum of 28 
days annual leave per annum 
(pro-rata for part time workers) 

Carers have no statutory 
entitlement to a break from 
caring 
Rest Assured, A study of unpaid 
carers experience of short 
breaks found that 57% of carers 
had not had a break from caring 

Pay and 
benefits 

Minimum wage £6.50, living 
wage £7.85, HMRC mileage 
allowance 45p per mile, 
automatic pension enrolment, 
Statutory Sick Pay £87.55 

Carers Allowance £62.10 per 
week (equivalent to £1.77ph for 
a 35 hour week). Less than 
SSP and JSA £73.10 

Risk Protected by employer 
insurance and Health and 
Safety law, including right to 
consultation, training, 
equipment, protective clothing, 
risk assessment, limits on 
manual handling etc.  

No protection. Aside from H&S 
risks, carers risk having reduced 
quality and opportunities in life 

Training, 
support and 
representatio
n 

Right to union membership, 
code of practice for grievances. 
Most employers offer training, 
support, appraisal and 
employee assistance 
programmes 

None, other than that available 
through carers’ centres and 
other third sector services. 

 

Wider Social Care Reform 
It is also necessary to put the Carers Bill in the context of existing health and social care 
policy and legislation, particularly in relation to the ongoing social care reform agenda.  

The integration of health and social care services, the re-shaping of older people’s services 
and the universal introduction of self-directed support aim to radically change the way 
services are designed and delivered.  

https://www.gov.uk/employment-contracts-and-conditions
http://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=706&langId=en&intPageId=205
http://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=706&langId=en&intPageId=205
http://www.thepensionsregulator.gov.uk/employers/your-step-by-step-guide-to-automatic-enrolment.aspx
https://www.gov.uk/statutory-sick-pay/overview
http://www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/hse40.pdf
http://www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/hse40.pdf
http://www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/law.pdf
http://www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/law.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/join-trade-union/trade-union-membership-your-employment-rights
https://www.gov.uk/raise-grievance-at-work
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The underlying principles of these reforms include shifting the balance of care to care at 
home and enabling service users and carers to have greater involvement in service design, 
both at an individual and strategic level.  

These principles are welcomed. However, they have been introduced at a time when local 
authorities are implementing spending cuts across their services.  

We have long stated that unless carer support is a one of the central pillars of service reform, 
the pressure and burden on unpaid carers will increase further.  

Already we are seeing good intentions fail to materialise in practice. For example, while the 
Change Fund directed 10% of resources towards support for carers, local partnerships have 
not invested anywhere near the same level of support through mainstreaming projects or 
funding carer support through the Integrated Care Fund.  

Similarly, while the Social Care (Self-directed support) (Scotland) Act provided local 
authorities with the power to provide carers with self-directed support, including a direct 
payment in their own right, very few have enacted this power. In fact a recent report based on 
FOI returns from local authorities revealed that only 3 carers in Scotland had been able to 
access a direct payment since the Act came into place26.  

The current challenges in health and social care and their impact on carers make the Carers 
Bill ever more significant. But it must not be considered in isolation, or as the single solution 
to addressing the current deficits in health and social care policy in relation to recognising 
and supporting carers.  

The Carers Bill - A framework for Carers’ Rights and Carer Support 

We need common sense legislation that ensures equality and maintains standards of 
support (carer, North Lanarkshire) 

Carers have welcomed The Carers Bill as a framework for recognising carers and providing 
them with an entitlement to support for the first time.  

It sets out the process for implementing these new rights, from identifying carers and 
assessing their needs to setting out their eligibility for support. 

All these steps need to be in place for the system to work and to deliver both consistently and 
equitably for carers. They need to be comprehensive, without being overly bureaucratic and 
they need to take account of the needs of the diversity of the caring population.  

Where one step fails, such as carers not being identified, or informed of their rights, then the 
Bill fails to deliver on its intentions.  

We feel there are areas where the Bill requires strengthening, both in terms of getting the 
process right, but also in ensuring that a focus remains on preventative support and that 
resources are not re-directed to carers who have eligible need to the detriment of carers who 
require early intervention. We therefore recommend the following  

                                                        
26

 Self-Directed Support – The Start, Learning Disability Alliance and National Carer Organisations, December 
2014 http://www.carersnet.org/2015/01/the-more-that-changes-the-more-that-stays-the-same/ 

http://www.carersnet.org/2015/01/the-more-that-changes-the-more-that-stays-the-same/
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Identification of Carers  
There are no specific provisions on the face of the Bill in relation to carer identification. This is 
a vital first step in supporting carers  

All agencies need to play a role in identifying carers and signposting them to support. 
However, G.Ps are in a unique position as they are frequently the first line of support. Carers 
are supportive of the idea of a G.P carer register provided it serves more of a function in 
supporting carers and is ‘more than just a flu jab’ (carer, North Lanarkshire)  

Suggestions from carers for an enhanced G.P register include; access to longer and more 
flexible appointments, carer health checks, signposting to carers support services and 
additional support from an identified practice staff member. 

Provision of Information and Advice 
The duty on local authorities to ‘establish and maintain an information and advice service 
for carers’ (Section 31 Point 1) is welcomed. This will be best achieved by resourcing 
existing services that work with carers, and only establishing a new service if there is an 
identified gap.  

Carers value the information and support they receive through their local carer centres and 
many were clear in their response to the Bill that information ’ should be provided by a local 
independent carers centre who can provide independent advocacy and advice, not by social 
workers’ (NCO survey).  

Assessing Carers – The Adult Carers Support Plan 
Carers welcome the new provisions relating to carers assessments with the focus on a 
personal outcomes approach, available to all carers ‘Previous Carers 'Assessments' in West 
Lothian felt more like an examination of the Carers Competence and ability to Care. I never 
felt it was supportive (NCO Survey)’ 

Again many carers indicated a preference for Adult Carers Support Plans to be undertaken 
by local carer organisations. ‘Carers centres are best placed to carry out carer support plans 
as what they do is all based around carers needs’ (COCIS member meeting)  

The Bill includes provisions for local authorities to devolve this responsibility to third sector 
organisations and it is a model which already operates in many areas, including the Borders, 
Stirling and Argyll and Bute where the local carers centres undertake carers assessments 
within the local authority. 

The advantage to this model is that the timescales for carers to access a Carers Support 
Plan are generally shorter and they are also able to access universal services provided by 
the carers centre, such as emotional support and training.  

Consideration also needs to be given to the training of staff whose responsibility it will be to 
undertake ACSPs. There has been much learning over the last few years in relation to 
adopting an outcomes approach to assessing carers and using best practice models such as 
‘Talking Points’. This best practice must be embedded in the new approach so that ACSPs 
do not become a bureaucratic, paper exercise.  
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Carers who do not wish to take up an Adult Carer Support Plan 
 ‘A minimum offer of support, so that nobody receives less than the minimum (carer, West 
Lothian)  

Adult Carers Support Plans will need to be promoted and carers will need to be made aware 
of their right to access one. However, it needs to be recognised that some carers will choose 
not to access one. In which case It is essential that such carers still have access to universal 
preventative support through their local third sector carer support organisations. 

This may include attendance at their local carer support group, or attending a carer training 
course. For example, VOCAL Carers Centre in Edinburgh advertises their training courses 
online and carers are able to book a place without going through a formal process. 

For some carers this is a first route into support, they may then choose to access a carers 
assessment, or additional services at a later date, such as when their caring role intensifies 

Carers who access an Adult Carers Support Plan but do not have eligible needs 
Extending the right to all carers to access a Carers Support Plan is a positive thing. It should 
enable carers to identify their personal outcomes and what support works for them. It should 
also allow them to plan for emergencies and for the future, particularly where their caring role 
fluctuates or is likely to increase. 

In some cases it may result in carers choosing to no longer continue in their caring role 
where this is the right choice for them and/or the person they care for.  

Where carers have identified a need for support, but they do not meet eligibility criteria, it is 
essential that these needs are still given priority. But as carers have repeatedly questioned 
‘Who supports those who don’t meet eligibility’ (COCIS member meeting)  

We recommend that the Bill should specify that all carers should be eligible to a range of 
universal services, such as training, advocacy and emotional support. The Bill should specify 
that local authorities should have a duty to ensure that a baseline level of universal, freely 
available services are provided for carers in their area.  

Since there is already a duty within the Bill to provide all carers with access to information, 
advice and a Carers Support Plan, there also needs to be a corresponding duty relating to a 
minimal offer of support, to carers who will not be eligible for more specialised services. 
Otherwise there is a danger that there will be nowhere for information services to direct 
carers to.  

Our intention with this duty would be to protect and build on the existing network of local 
carer support services within Scotland which already exist in all local authority areas with the 
exception of very remote and island communities.  

We will say more about universal services provided by the third sector later in this submission.  

Carers who have eligible needs 
‘National eligibility would provide a service across he board and it would not rely on the LA 
budgets to determine the level of service’ (COCIS member meeting)  

For the first time carers who require support and who meet an eligibility threshold, will have a 
right to support 
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Eligibility criteria must be developed nationally, to ensure equitable provision across Scotland. 
We will provide further details on this later in our submission. 

Where carers are not able to access their rights 
‘Where a duty is put in place, it is important LAs adhere to it. There needs to be sanctions for 
those who do not provide carers with their rights.’ (Rural and Remote Carers Group) 

One of the concerns that carers expressed was that they would be unable to access new 
entitlements through the Bill as this was their experience when trying to access rights in 
relation to the person they care for.  

It is vital that if carers encounter problems, that they have access to a method of redress that 
is easy to navigate and enables them to access their rights 

As it currently stands carers must go through the social work complaints system. If this does 
not prove to be satisfactory they can only complain to the Scottish Public Services 
Ombudsman. But this route is only available if there is maladministration or service failure on 
the part of the local authority. Beyond this carers could apply for judicial review but this can 
place a cost and risk to carers finances.  

In our joint NCO response we have outlined recommendations for how carers should have 
access to a real method of redress, based on the findings of the Crerar Review 

Universal Services and the Role of Local Carer Organisations 
‘The Bill needs to recognise the role carers centres play. I did not want to let anyone know I 
could not cope until I came to the carers group. They have helped so much to get my life 
back on track’ (Carer, South West Glasgow) 

The Bill describes the duty to provide support to carers as applying;  

‘where a carer has identified needs which cannot be met by services or assistance provided 
generally to persons in the area of the responsible local authority’ (Section 22 Point 1)’  

By general support we are interpreting this to mean support which is available universally 
within the local community, which does not require someone to meet eligibility criteria.  

For carers, much of the support they access locally is provided by local carer support 
organisations. This support does not require them to have a statutory carers assessment, is 
universally available and is preventative, helping to sustain their caring role.  

The Bill does not define which services are general. However, in the policy memorandum it 
describes eligible services as ‘bespoke services’ and states  

‘Bespoke support would include, for example, short breaks, training, advocacy and emotional 
support’ (Page 22 paragraph 92)  

Currently many of the services which are described as ‘bespoke’ in the policy memorandum 
are available to carers as general or universal support, without the requirement to meet 
eligibility criteria.  

For example, many carers benefit from training to assist them in their caring role. This may 
be training on moving and handling to ensure they avoid injury, or courses explaining the 
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condition of the person they care for and how it can be self-managed. Carers may also 
access emotional support in the form of peer support or counseling, advocacy or support to 
have a voice and be recognised as an equal partner in care.  

In most cases this is provided by the third sector through local carer organisations and 
condition specific organisations. This enables early identification of carers and prevents 
carers from reaching crisis. The value of these forms of support has been well evidenced and 
is summarised in the report ‘A Good Outcome’ Evidencing how local carer organisations are 
supporting carers to reach their personal outcomes’ 27 

To put this in context, only a small percentage of carers access statutory support following a 
carers assessment, with the majority accessing support through universal services.  

Furthermore, with an increase in the number Adult Carer Support Plans being undertaken 
there will be a corresponding increase on the demands on universal services.  

It is therefore essential that these supports continue, are properly resourced and that they are 
not defined too narrowly. 

The Carers Bill must deliver equity! – National v Local eligibility criteria  
‘Abolishing the postcode lottery is essential to implementation. The Scottish Government 
should take a stronger, firmer stance with local councils’ (COCIS member meeting 

There is a broad consensus among carers and carer organisations across Scotland that the 
Bill’s provision for a duty on local authorities to provide support to adult carers based on local 
eligibility criteria is insufficient, unhelpful and designed to perpetuate the existing postcode 
lottery.  

Carers were explicit in their response to the consultation on carers legislation that they 
believe eligibility criteria must be national rather than local. They stated that this is the only 
way to avoid a postcode lottery and to ensure that carers have access to the same rights and 
entitlements across Scotland.  

If local authorities only have a duty to develop local eligibility, carers will be at the whim of 32 
different systems operating across Scotland. Inevitably some local authorities will develop 
stricter criteria than others, meaning some carers will be at a disadvantage. 

It will also mean there will be less transparency, as it will be very challenging to compare 
service provision across local authorities and carers will be unlikely to have an understanding 
of what they are entitled to.  

The reasons that carers have given for wanting national eligibility criteria are outlined in the 
briefing paper 5 CLEAR reasons for national eligibility criteria.  

The arguments that the government and COSLA have given for introducing local eligibility 
criteria are:  

                                                        
27

 A Good Outcome’ Evidencing how local carer organisations support carers to achieve their personal 

outcomes, The Coalition of Carers in Scotland, Evaluation Support Scotland, March 2015 

http://www.carersnet.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/Stitch-in-Time-Carers-Case-Study.pdf  

http://www.carersnet.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/Stitch-in-Time-Carers-Case-Study.pdf
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 Local criteria supports local variation  

 Evidence suggests that local criteria has been more successfully implemented in the 
past.  

We fully support the concept of best local practice and scope for local variation to meet 
varying needs and caring trends. Services which are suitable for carers in Glasgow may not 
be suitable for carers living in remote and island communities where transport and 

accessibility are a greater concern.   

However, we do not believe there is any justification for a variation in the levels of need 
which trigger an entitlement to support. There is no justification for not defining national 
standards of eligibility so that carers are able to access the same level of support where they 
have a similar level of impact and intensity of caring role.  

‘The postcode has not a lot of bearance on caring . The impact of caring depends on the 
level of caring, how long you care for, the type of caring situation you are in. Not your 
postcode’ (COCIS member meeting) 

It is the trigger and level of service that would be decided by eligibility criteria not the type of 

service the carer chooses to access   

In terms of other nations’ experience of implementing eligibility criteria, we have been unable 
to find any examples of countries developing local eligibility criteria for social care. England 
and Wales have recently introduced national eligibility criteria for care services and there are 
many examples of European countries with national eligibility criteria for social care, including 
carer support.  

In research by the Universities of York and Stirling Rethinking, Social Care and Support: 
What can England learn from other countries, one of the key conclusions from the report 
was; 

‘Eligibility criteria and assessment processes are also determined at national levels (although 
assessments may be carried out by local officers and organisations.) The clear role of 
national governments in generating, distributing and allocating resources significantly 
reduces the risk of local geographic inequity’28 

Scotland’s National Carer Organisations are currently engaged in a short term project to 
develop a framework for national eligibility criteria for carers. We are investing our own 
resources in this so that we can present a viable alternative to local eligibility criteria, which 
has been co-produced by carers. We will also involve other key partners, including 
representatives from health boards and local authorities in its development to co-produce a 
solution for broad consensus. We will be sharing this with government over the next few 
months.  

The Need for Adequate Resources  
More resources will be required or existing resource will be diluted (a see-saw effect) 

                                                        
28

 Rethinking, Social Care and Support: What can England learn from other countries, Universities of York and 
Stirling, 2008, http://www.jrf.org.uk/publications/rethinking-social-care-and-support-identifying-principles-reform-
england 

http://www.jrf.org.uk/publications/rethinking-social-care-and-support-identifying-principles-reform-england
http://www.jrf.org.uk/publications/rethinking-social-care-and-support-identifying-principles-reform-england
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However, if done in partnership between local authority and health with pooled budgets it will 
achieve better outcomes for people (carer, West Lothian) 

The Financial Memorandum sets out what the cost implications will be in relation to the 
implementation of the Bill and what resources will accompany it.  

It is our intention to submit evidence to the Scottish Parliament’s Finance Committee on this. 
However, we have several questions in relation to the resourcing of the Carers Bill which we 
feel need to be considered alongside some of the issues we have already raised in this 
submission.  

 There needs to be a clear indication of what the government will be providing as 
additional resources for carer support and what resources will replace funding which is 
coming to an end. This would include respite care funds (£2.28 million) The Carer 
Information Strategy Funds (£5 million) and the 10% of the Change Fund which was 
directed to carer support. If the costing in the Bill are calculated without taking this 
deficit into account the sums won’t add up.  

 How will any new resources be directed to carer support, how will the government 
ensure that they are of direct benefit to carers and specifically used to implement the 
provisions within the Bill? As one carer put it ‘Who is to say that the money will be ring 
fenced and used for carers support???’ (NCO survey) 

 Local authorities will need to invest both new and existing resources in carer support. 
However, since there have been significant cuts to carer services over the last few 
years there is the danger that new resources will only address the rollback of services 
we have already seen and we will simply return to the position we were in previously.  

 The financial memorandum includes costings for additional posts in relation to the new 
duties within the Bill. For example, Table 70 outlines the costs associated with advice 
workers in relation to the duty to establish and maintain an information and advice 
service. It needs to be made clear that these workers will be additional to existing 
carer information and support workers to address the increased demands on services 
arising from the new duty.  

 It is also not clear from the financial memorandum how the costs in relation to the Duty 
to Support have been calculated. It would be useful to have a breakdown of the 
separate elements, such as short breaks, carer training etc. 

We are also extremely disappointed that the financial memorandum states 

‘There are no direct duties on third sector providers such as local carer organisations in the 
Bill and therefore no direct costs on them arising from it’ (Paragraph 112) 

As we have illustrated throughout this submission the third sector, in particular local carer 
organisations, will be instrumental to the successful implementation of the Carers Bill 

The provisions within the Bill will directly result in an increased demand on their services, as 
more carers will be identified, undertake an Adult Carers Support Plan and require access to 
universal carer support services. Unless they are adequately resourced they will be unable to 
cope with the additional demands placed on them.  
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Carers As Equal Partners in Care  

Recognition of carers as equal partners in care at all times, not just when it suits for them to 
be so. Recognition of carers as experts in their own situation. (COCIS member meeting)  

The Community Care and Health Act 2002 recognised carers as ‘key partners in providing 
care’. This was further strengthened by Caring Together The Carers Strategy for Scotland in 
2010 which recognised carers as ‘equal partners in care’  

This has been a key shift in recognising carers as service providers who have an important 
role to play, both in service planning at a local level, but also as equal to health and social 
care professionals in their knowledge and understanding of the care needs of the person they 
look after.  

The Carers Bill includes a duty on local authorities to involve carers in the planning, shaping, 
delivery and review of services, which is an extension of the current provisions within the 
Public Bodies (Joint Working) Act.  

In addition it includes a requirement for local authorities to take into account the views of the 
carer when determining the needs of the person being assessed and deciding what services 
to provide and how to provide them.  

These new provisions are welcomed. However, they stop short of recognising carers as 
equal partners in care.  

Carers have clearly stated that they believe the Carers Bill needs to include a statement 
recognising carers as equal partners in care.  

This recognition would build on the best practice developed through the Equal Partners in 
Care Project (EPiC). This is a national framework for professionals developed by the Scottish 
Government and NES, based on six core principles. The EPiC project supports workforce 
learning in health, social services and other sectors with a role in identifying and supporting 
carers. The recognition of carers as equal partners is a core value of this training.  

Having their role and expertise fully recognised is an important factor in carer satisfaction and 
wellbeing. It is not something that requires extensive resources, rather it requires a cultural 
shift by professionals. By embedding the core principle of carers as equal partners in care 
within the Carers Bill this would provide a foundation for both the duty on local authorities to 
involve carers in service development and the requirement to take the views of carers into 
account in the care planning of the person they look after.  

Resourcing Carer Engagement 
It must also be recognised that carers require resources to enable them to participate 
meaningfully in local strategic planning and service developments. Our best practice 
standards, Equal and Expert, 3 best practice standards for carer engagement29 provide a 
template for how partnerships should be facilitating and resourcing carer engagement.  

We recommend that these standards are reflected in the guidance accompanying the Bill.  

                                                        
29

 Equal and Expert – 3 best practice standards for carer engagement, Coalition fo Carers in Scotland 
http://www.carersnet.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/Equal-Expert-3-best-practice-standards-for-carer-
engagement.pdf 

http://www.carersnet.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/Equal-Expert-3-best-practice-standards-for-carer-engagement.pdf
http://www.carersnet.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/Equal-Expert-3-best-practice-standards-for-carer-engagement.pdf
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Short Breaks – The Cinderella Service  
‘I had to kick, scream, shout to get what I have got, and even then I was told that these 
places were so hard to come by, and they are quite often kept for emergency cases. But my 
point was who is to say that I am not going to become an emergency case if I don’t get it? 
(carer, Rest Assured Study) 

We endorse the detailed submission from Shared Care Scotland setting out how the duties in 
the Bill relating to Short Breaks must be strengthened. 

With reference to the duty to ‘consider’ whether support should take the form of a break from 
caring, we are concerned about how this might be interpreted. Does a duty to ‘consider’ 
provide sufficient legal clarity to enable carers to challenge a local authority decision if they 
feel their short break needs have not been properly addressed?  

The duty, as it stands, does not address the need for local authorities to actively plan to 
improve the availability, choice and flexibility of short break provision. Such a duty exists in 
England for families caring for disabled children and there is evidence this is having a 
positive impact. 

We therefore support a duty on local authorities to provide carers who meet eligibility criteria 
with a quantified, minimum level of short breaks, which would be clearly stated in their 
support plan and which would be made available through the different self-directed support 
options.  

The government has already stated that carers should not be charged for the support they 
receive

 
- including any charges related to enabling breaks from caring - and we would expect 

this position to continue.  

Additional Duties to be included in the Bill 

Hospital Discharge  
Carers need to plan for taking the person they care for home, yet some hospitals give little 
warning. The carer is central to the success of keeping the person they care for being 
readmitted (NCO survey)  
 
Despite the existing Scottish Government protocol on hospital discharge, practice across 
Scotland differs widely and this is very often to the detriment of carers.  

Part of this problem stems from the pressure on health boards to reach even shorter targets 
in relation to delayed discharge. As a result health professionals are sometimes transferring 
this pressure on to family members through their insistence that patients are discharged 
before a discharge plan is in place and adequate services are available within the home.  

This attitude was recently highlighted by research which found that 72% of nurses in 
Scotland feel families need to take more responsibility for their older relatives. 78% said they 
do not believe families should be blamed if there is not enough support in place. This means 
that more than 1 in 5 nurses believe that family members should be blamed if there is not 
enough support in place30 

                                                        
30 Let’s Stop Going Home Alone Campaign, RVS, March 2015 http://www.royalvoluntaryservice.org.uk/news-

and-events/news/nurses-unconfident-new-14-day-delayed-discharge-target-will-help-hospital-bed-crisis 

http://www.royalvoluntaryservice.org.uk/news-and-events/news/nurses-unconfident-new-14-day-delayed-discharge-target-will-help-hospital-bed-crisis
http://www.royalvoluntaryservice.org.uk/news-and-events/news/nurses-unconfident-new-14-day-delayed-discharge-target-will-help-hospital-bed-crisis
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Where necessary, support must be provided to the carer to ensure that their views are taken 
into consideration. For example, Stirling Carers Centre has a dedicated support worker, 
based within the local hospital whose role is to support carers to be fully involved in hospital 
discharge procedures and in making the transition home. Appendix Two in our submission 
includes a case study showing the positive outcomes this can deliver, both for the carer and 
the person they care for.  

To create sustained and consistent improvement, which we believe would benefit both carers 
and those they care for, the national carer organisations advocates that hospital discharge 
must begin at the point of admission with the full and active involvement of carers.  

Discharge planning must take account of the level of care that carers are willing and able to 
provide (if at all) and should put in place additional support or replacement care where 
required.  

We therefore support the addition of a duty on health to inform and involve carers in hospital 
admission and discharge procedures 

Emergency Planning  
‘We had a recent experience which showed us that, while we all hold a good deal of 
information about my sister’s routines and needs, there is a great deal only in my Mum’s 
head. It probably would be a good idea to work with her to get it all written down. ‘(ENABLE 
Scotland, Picking up the Pieces) 

We support the submission from ENABLE Scotland calling for a specific provision on the face 
of the Bill on emergency planning within Section 8 and Section 13.  

Even when it is not enacted emergency and future planning provides peace of mind for both 
carers and the people they care for, allowing them to make decisions about future care 
arrangements before they reach crisis point. 

Avoiding Unintended Consequences - specific changes to the wording of the Bill  

There are several areas of the Bill which we feel need to be re-worded to avoid unintended 
consequences  

 In the section Key Definitions Part 1 the Bill should include reference to supporting 
carers in two additional ways: - to enable carers to disengage from caring (should they 
identify that as the main desired outcome) and to support carers post-caring  

 The Bill sets out a duty on local authorities to ‘establish and maintain an information 
and advice service for carers in its area’. (Section 31 (1)) We are concerned that local 
authorities will interpret this as needing to establish a new service, put services out to 
tender, or bring them in-house. We feel it would be better worded as ‘the local 
authority will have a duty to maintain an information, advice and support service for 
carers and young carers, or establish a service where required’ 

 In relation to the requirement for local authorities to set out a timescale for preparing 
ACSP in their local carer strategies. (Section 28 (f)) We think this requirement would 
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be strengthened by the phrase ‘reasonable timescale’ to convey the need for ACSPs 
to be undertaken within a prompt and reasonable timescale 

 The definition of ‘personal outcomes’ for carers within the Act needs to be 
strengthened. More details of this are included in the NCO Joint response.  

 The duty to take account of the care and views of carers in assessing the needs of a 
person (the cared-for person) is welcomed. However it needs to be made clear that 
the intention is to take account of the care that the carer is ‘willing and able’ to provide. 
Local authorities must not use this as a deflator in reducing the allocated budget for 
the cared-for person. This must be made clear in guidance 

 Section 24 of the Bill relates to charging for support provided to carers. It should be 
made clear that there is no intention to reverse the regulations in the Social Care Act 
in relation to waiving charges for carers.  

Conclusion 

Carers want a strong bill which will have a positive impact on their lives. To do this it must 
deliver clear rights and do so in an equitable fashion. 

The role carers play in the delivery of health and social care will only increase in the next few 
years, as will demands on health and social care services. Carers must not be expected to 
shoulder an increasing burden. We are already seeing evidence of this with the 2011 census 
figures showing a marked increase in the number of hours carers are caring for.  

This Bill should not be viewed primarily as a means to set out the process of providing carers 
with support and services. It must go beyond that and set out the principles by which we 
recognise carers as equal partners.  

There needs to be a more balanced equation, where we value carers’ contribution and 
expertise, not with empty thanks, but by providing them with the resources they require to 
assist them in their caring role and to ensure they have a life outside caring.  

The Coalition of Carers in Scotland 
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Appendix One 

Report from the Coalition of Carers in Scotland member meeting 
25th March 2015 

Members of the Coalition of Carers in Scotland discussed the Carers (Scotland) Bill at their 
meeting on the 25th of March. This included an interactive session using message boards, 
providing participants with the opportunity to share their views on the Carers Bill, with a 
particular focus on whether eligibility criteria should be national, or applied on a local basis. 

This is a report of the views expressed by our members. Just over 70 people attended the 
meeting and this was a mixture of carers and staff from local carer support organisations. 
The report sets out the questions posed via message boards and the responses received.  

I support the introduction of National Eligibility Criteria  
Strongly Agree 43 
Agree 
Don’t know  1 

Tell us your reasons why: 

 To make all health board / local authority areas equal  

 Local eligibility criteria could be used as a cost cutting exercise by Local Authorities 

 Should lead to more equality away from party politics 

 There has to be national eligibility criteria or things will remain the same with care 
being a postcode lottery and Local Authorities interpreting the Act to suit their criteria 

 Employment rights are not left to individual companies, childcare provision is not 
entirely left to local authorities. Other national criteria includes free personal care, 
national care standards, housing support rights, education of children, if left to local 
authorities, why carers rights! 

 To ensure fairness for all carers 

 This should provide some equality and constancy rather than the 32variable 
interpretations of the law 

 Implementation of the carers rights charter is essential to the working of the act 

 Minimum national eligibility standards will ensure that local authorities have to provide 
at least a minimum level of support  

 Do away with postcode lottery. Minimum criteria is necessary 

 It will mean equality – not necessarily the loudest voice! 

 The professionals frequently cause us more stress than the ones we care for with the 
stupid rules they make 

I support the introduction of Local Eligibility Criteria  

Strongly Agree 3 
Agree 
Don’t know 

What principles should be embedded in eligibility criteria? 

 Fairness, respect, equality 

 Recognition, honesty and listening to carers 
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 Respect, listen to, honesty 

 Basic criteria – if it set too high then no one access resources 

 Recognised and valued for the crucial role they play and the sacrifice they give. We 
are all heroes 

 Carers willingness, respecting carers as equal partners, listening to individuals 

 Recognition at the start of caring and support and understanding no matter how long 
my caring journey took 

 Capacity building in communities (carer today is tomorrows cared for) Valuing carers 
and ex-carers and benefitting from their knowledge and experience 

 Recognition of carers as equal partners in care at all times not just when it suits for 
them to be so. Recognition of carers as experts in their own situation 

 Should include some aspect of prevention – early intervention to avoid need for crisis 
intervention and the effect that has on the individual/family 

 Respected and supported by all agencies as a carer 

 To be treated as an equal partner in care (2 responses) 

 Recognition, fairness, support for carers young or old no matter what their caring role 
is 

 Focus on prevention – by providing universal access to some carer supports it will 
inform and enable carers to continue caring and keep well themselves 

 There needs to be a minimum national criteria – to ensure equity and enable hard to 
reach groups to access support 

 The criteria should make short breaks available to as many carers as possible  

What would fair eligibility criteria look like to you – what would it include? 

 All to be valued and recognised 

 Support all carers as some may cope better than others 

 Provide more support to a loved one than would normally be expected 

 Knowing the different support available 

 Criteria to prevent crisis – universal right to needs being assessed with Adult Carer 
Support Plan in place 

 Bereavement – carers who lose the person they care for continue to be supported and 
assisted to adapt to life outwith the caring role 

 Services should be delivered at the right time and address need 

 Recognition we also may have other family members to support 

 Minimum standard agreed by all stakeholders as acceptable baseline, recognition that 
good practice would be to raise provision above national standard level 

 Universal and open to all unpaid carers with variations in levels according to needs 
assessment 

What areas of The Carers Bill do you feel most need to be strengthened? 

 Respite – Carers to be given the same holidays as an employee – 28 days 

 Respite – Duty as a statute to all local authorities 

 I feel more understanding of mental health and the very difficult job M.H carers have. It 
is so different from other caring 

 Inclusion / involvement of health board and 3rd sector 

 A key driver in carer support needs is hospital admission and discharge. The process 
of reviewing care support plans needs to include reference to this important change 
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 Support for hospital discharge duty. Example of good practice from NHS Tayside. Bad 
examples from NHS Lothian 

 Inclusion of health to involve carers in hospital discharge 

 We need basic eligibility to avoid crisis with funding resources out in place 

 Carers having a length of their own. Stipulating why, when and how they will provide 
support. This needs to be recognised 

 I am concerned that the parliamentary process is turning simple objectives into an 
overly detailed structure which risks swamping the original intentions of taking forward 
carers rights 

 LAs should not be allowed to establish services if carer centres are already there and 
are doing good work 

 Respite open door policy. 

 Who settles on the desired personal outcomes? Is the final say so with the carer? The 
key word is personal 

 Can the Bill go through a poverty impact assessment? The policy memos assessment 
on carers and deprivation levels is stark. What can the provision in the bill do to ensure 
carers in most deprived quintiles are as well supported as those least deprived? 

 Can there be a requirement for monitoring and reviewing needs at the request of the 
carers. Could the adult carer support plan be named ‘my carer support plan’ with it 
being signed off and owned (primarily) by the carer 

 There needs to be aggregation of identified needs in plans 

 Carer involvement – the provision should be a duty to support the involvement of 
carers 

 Local carer strategies should be required to abide by EPiC principles and provide 5-10 
year forecasts on carers needs / trends 

 Timescales for assessments to be carried out 

 Support for hospital discharge 

 New act says consideration must be taken regarding if a carer needs a break – but 
should there not be a duty to provide some sort of break 

 The Bill talks a lot about ‘services’ we need to be careful this does not make carers 
‘service-users’ – they are care providers. This needs reinforced throughout the 
guidance 

 Carers should be supported if they no longer wish to care for the person they look after. 
For example, if they want to go back into employment 

 Review of Carers Support Plan must be fixed time after completion by law 

 Carers are not listened to when at meetings. We find the minutes don’t represent 
much of what we said. We turn up to find the meeting has been cancelled but they 
didn’t think we were important enough to tell us 

 Emergency care planning should be made available to parent carers. But thought 
needs to be given on who will provide this and how it will be regulated 

 Emergency care plans need to be part of the Bill 

 Emergency care plans should be compulsory as it protects the cared-for and takes 
pressure of the carer 

 Regular health checks should be available to carers 

 Multiple caring roles need to be recognised in legislation  

 The Bill needs to recognise the role carers centres play. I did not want to let anyone 
know I could not cope until I came to the carers group. They have helped so much to 
get my life back on track  
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What areas of The Carers Bill are you most pleased about? 

 The removal of regular and substantial (3 responses) 

 Duty to provide Adult Carer Support Plan (3 responses) 

 Focus on young carers 

 Getting the Bill/Act for carers to this stage is great news in itself 

 Carers rights being recognised 

 Carers recognised and their voices taken into full consideration  

 Importance of legislation which will mean a duty to provide support to carers who fit 
eligibility criteria 

 Recognition that carers should have rights 

 The fact that the Scottish Government has recognised the need for supporting carers 
and also recognising the very important resource carers are to government and local 
councils 

 That there will be a Carers Act eventually 

 Recognition for carers at long last 

 Carers recognition – duty rather than a power 

 Carers having a say at last 

 Lots! – That it exists enables a full societal discussion with potential for real benefits 
for carers as the eventual product  

 Just to get to this stage is fantastic 

 3 areas – 1. Support plan 2. Recognition of emotional impact and support for 
emotional aspects of care 3. Recognition that it needs to be financed-good investment 
– big returns 

 Carers rights, embedded in legislation for the first time 

CLEAR Reasons for National Eligibility Criteria 
Carers want National Eligibility Criteria. Do you agree? Share your views 

 Yes, it is important everyone is treated in the same way – one process 

 Does away with the postcode lottery 

 National eligibility would provide a service across the board and it would not rely on 
the LA budgets to determine the level of service 

 Yes, but it needs to be funded and resourced properly. A national framework should 
eradicate the postcode lottery 

 Will COSLA hold the key to unlock the door to the development of a national eligibility 
criteria? 

 I agree with national eligibility criteria. It sets a baseline for everyone 

 National eligibility would ensure all regions are equal and the onus of responsibility is 
on the local authority 

 Yes, but there needs to be adequate resources (financial) to support local authorities 
needs to be addressed 

 Carers have to support each other and stand together to get the Bill through, along 
with any amendments as required 

 There will be a postcode lottery if there is local eligibility 

 Don’t give LAs loopholes to be able to ignore carers 

 There needs to be flexibility within a national framework 
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 EPiC principles should form the basis of national eligibility criteria. The principles are 
based on core outcomes, can accommodate local variation and form the basis of 
national standards 

 We carers must be regarded as equal across the country 

 Concerns about the dilution of good services, bringing services down, not bringing 
them up 

 I agree because it wouldn’t matter / depend on your postcode to get equality 

 There should be national rights for carers 

 Carer need to be recognised and national eligibility criteria will cover many carer who 
require support 

We need to learn from other countries? Share your views 

 This is a good gauge to see how other countries work with carers and how we work 
with carers. We should always be open for change and improvement 

 Scottish Government must take this opportunity to implement best practice of other 
counties within Europe 

 We cannot be narrow minded – must take heed of good practice 

 Yes, it is important to learn new ways and work together 

 Learning comes from many sources 

 This should be an opportunity to look at the best practice in other countries and 
combine this with our own best practice 

 Yes, it’s good to learn what’s positively working well elsewhere 

 Yes, learning is good, but also learning what not to do? 

 We should take this as good advice 

 Learn what is most likely to work and be fair. Stop re-inventing wheels 

 I think it is important to look at what other countries are doing and learn from them 

Equity – A fair system. Do you agree? Share your views 

 National eligibility standards would give clarity against which both carers and councils 
could judge how much was needed and what the shortfall was 

 National criteria will address issues for all groups and will remove it from party politics 

 Yes, equity should be for all care groups across Scotland. Fairness for all groups is 
required 

 Don’t leave it to LAs, all carers should be treated equally 

 Would not rely on party politics and LA budgets. Services would be a right and not a 
privilege 

 Hard to reach groups find it difficult to have their voice heard. National criteria could 
help with this 

 Should not be party political, depending on the ‘colour’ of the council. National criteria 
would avoid this 

 National criteria will make it a fair system. Everyone will be treated equally 

 Would help to standardize resource allocation 

 Needs to apply to all care groups 

 For as long as there have been services/support there has been issues. An equal and 
transparent system would allow areas to plan appropriate support 

Abolishes the postcode lottery. Do you agree? Share your views 
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 The postcode lottery needs to be abolished so that it is fair all over and equal 

 Yes, definitely agree. Clarity for all right across the country = better use/less waste of 
resources 

 To be listened to it requires many voices and many different types of carers as there 
are many caring roles 

 The national standards should be applied across all LAs But discretion must be 
applied only to increase the level of support above the national standard, never to 
decrease it 

 Universal and open to all unpaid carers with variations in levels according to the needs 
assessment 

 Universal for all carers with greater support available for those most in need 

 This is crucial in a fair society 

 The postcode has not a lot of bearance on caring . The impact of caring depends on 
the level of caring, how long you care for, the type of caring situation you are in. Not 
your postcode  

 It needs to be a duty for al councils to provide resources and support to carers and 
monitor the situation 

 Yes, it is important the system is the same for every carer 

 True partnership in operation means that the carer is listened to, the carer’s situation is 
improved, the cared-for person is happier and the carer is happier.  

 Agree strongly. Carers’ issues are of national concern 

 There is a need to abolish the postcode lottery, fairness for all carers is a must. Some 
carers are not in the position to move home to receive quality support 

 All authorities should have the same system. No carer should fee that they have to 
move or do without services 

 Equal Partners in Care needs to be reflected in the development of any framework 

 All carers should be entitled to the same services no matter what area they live in 

 I Support the need to abolish the postcode lottery  

 Abolishing the postcode lottery is essential to implementation. The Scottish 
Government should take a stronger, firmer stance with local councils 

Rights –available to all. Do you agree? Share your views 

 I think all carers should have the same rights 

 Should be monitored to ensure it is happening 

 All carers should have their rights and should know their rights and entitlements 

 Yes, carers will be able to be confident in asking for support 

 All carers should have the same rights and entitlements 

 Some can cope with a little support, others need a lot. All should have the right to state 
what they can and can’t cope with. Rights for all! 

 It should be a duty of care for all councils to provide care and support and monitor the 
carers situation  

 We are all part of the same system. Our needs may vary but we still need support! 

 Yes to rights available to all carers no matter who they care for, be it mental health, 
learning disability, young or old. They should all be treated the same.  
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Appendix Two 

Stirling Carers Centre – Case Study – Hospital Discharge Support Service 

Background  
James was referred to the Enhanced Discharge Carer Support Officer by the Specialist 
Occupational Therapist working with his wife. Shiona had had a stroke and was elderly and 
frail. Shiona had been in the community hospital for some time, and had been discharged 
home previously but had to be readmitted. James’s caring role included personal care, a lot 
of emotional support and physical support and supervision. All administrative tasks and 
appointments were dealt with by him. He is also elderly and frail, and has not had a caring 
role in the past so was unsure of the details of the process and had felt lost in the past. 

Action  
The Carer Support Officer met with James, and had a person-centred conversation about his 
caring role and how the carer felt his caring situation could be improved. Using this 
information, a Carers Assessment was completed to depict the nature of his caring role and 
to request services that he felt would help his situation. He expressed that he would like to be 
able to talk to other people in a similar situation and also that he would like to be able to get a 
break from his role to rest and recuperate. He then explained that he found the discharge 
process to be complicated and would like to know more about it, so that he felt prepared.  

The financial implications of caring were also taking a toll on him, as Shiona was weak and 
very thin as well as being incontinent. James had to have the electric fire on all day, purchase 
incontinence pads and special foods for her due to her poor swallow.  

Partnership working is key for smooth delivery of support for carers, and so the Carer 
Support Officer met with an Anticipatory Care Nurse, who completed a Single Shared 
Assessment for a programme of regular respite in residential care.  

A conversation about benefits was had between the Carer Support Officer and James, and 
following this, an application for Attendance Allowance was made together.  

Result 

 Information – the Carer Support Officer discussed the discharge process and provided 
contact numbers for the Carers Centre, NHS staff and Social Work 

 Informal respite - information given by the Carer Support Officer on local stroke 
support group, Chest Heart and Stroke support and peer support groups offered by 
Stirling Carers Centre  

 Benefits – Attendance Allowance was awarded at the higher rate 

 Formal respite – residential care place granted by Social Work on a regular basis for 
James to have a break, and day care  

Outcomes 
James is now supported in his caring role. James was given the details of the discharge 
process and had the opportunity to ask questions, and had contact numbers for the Carers 
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Centre, NHS and Social Work, so that he felt able to contact for support before his situation 
potentially reached crisis point. The regular breaks, and having other people to talk to who 
understand his situation means that he is happier and less isolated. He feels more able to 
cope as he has these mechanisms in place and is less likely to have to readmit Shiona 
because he is overwhelmed or exhausted. Shiona was discharged from hospital already 
having the Attendance Allowance application completed and ready to send, and following the 
award, they are able to go out socially together to maintain their relationship, as well as being 
able to have the heating on to keep her warm. 
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MECOPP (Minority Ethnic Carers of Older People Project) 

1. Information on MECOPP (Minority Ethnic Carers of Older People 
Project) 

1.1 MECOPP was established in January 2000 as an independent 
Charity. The organisation assists Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) 
carers access the supports and services necessary to undertake or 
sustain a caring role. MECOPP currently supports in excess of 750 
carers including carers within the Gypsy/Traveller community. 

1.2 MECOPP, as one of the National Carer Organisations (NCO’s) has 
contributed to, and fully endorses, the joint NCO submission. Our 
individual submission will therefore concentrate on issues which 
impact on BME carers specifically and carers with protected 
characteristics31 more generally.  

1.3 MECOPP welcomes the main provisions of the Bill but would argue 
that all measures contained should be strengthened by the inclusion 
of an equal opportunities clause as permitted by Part 11, Schedule 5 
of the Scotland Act (1998). This clause enables the Scottish 
Parliament to place a duty on devolved public authorities to ensure 
functions are taken forward with due regard to equal opportunities.  

Our ‘Ask’ 

MECOPP is asking for an equal opportunities clause to be included 
on the face of the Bill. In subsequent regulations and guidance we ask 
that local authorities be required to produce an equal opportunities 
statement and action plan setting out how they intend to meet the 
needs of carers with one or more of the protected characteristics.  

We ask that the statement and action plan is published as part of the 
local carer strategy and subjected to rigorous monitoring of, and 
reporting to, the Scottish Government  

Evidence of the process followed in developing the Statement and the 
action plan should also be included. 

1.4 MECOPP would also advocate that the Bill must pay due regard to 
international human rights and the obligations that exist as a State 
signatory to the International Covenant of Economic, Social and 
Cultural Rights (ICESCR). Given the substantial body of research 
which evidences the disproportionate negative impact on the physical, 
emotional and financial health of carers, we believe the Bill should 
consider how it can support the attainment of: 

                                                        
31

 The nine protected characteristics under the Equality Act (2010) are race, age, disability, 
gender reassignment, religion & belief, sex, sexual orientation, marriage and civil partnership 
and pregnancy and maternity. 
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 the right of everyone to an adequate standard of living, and to the 
continuous improvement of living conditions (Art 11) 

 the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable 
standard of physical and mental health (Art 12) 

2. BME Carers in Scotland 

2.1 According to the 2011 Census, Scotland’s Black and Minority Ethnic 
(BME) population has doubled in the last decade (2001 – 2011) 
growing from 101,677 (2.01%) to 210,996 (4%).  

Similar growth in the size of the BME carer population over the same 
period is also evident rising from 6,815 to 12,04932. However, despite 
the substantial increase in the number of individual BME carers, as a 
percentage of the total BME population, there has been a slight 
decrease from 6.7% in 2001 to 5.7% in 2011. The key point is that 
every local authority in Scotland has seen a sizeable increase in the 
size of its BME carer population. Within individual ethnic groups, the 
largest increases are to be found in the Pakistani, Chinese and 
African populations in Scotland.  

Analysis of Census information also indicates that the largest cohorts 
of carers within individual ethnic groups are to be found at the lower 
(1-19 hours caring per week) and highest (50+ hours of caring per 
week) points in the spectrum 

2.2  Information on the number of carers within the Gypsy/Traveller 
population can also be taken from the 2011 Census for the first time. 
The Census records the size of the Gypsy/Traveller population as 
4,212 but community members and organisations working directly 
with the community estimate the population to be closer to 20,00033. 
Given the sizeable discrepancy, we believe that the size of the 
Gypsy/Traveller carer population is also significantly under-
enumerated at 10% (although this compares with 6.9% of the general 
population). 

2.3 Research conducted by MECOPP into the experiences of 
Gypsy/Traveller carers found that access to social care services was 
“at best problematic, at worst non-existent”. 34  There was limited 
knowledge of individual rights and relationships with social care 
workers were characterised by a lack of trust. The research concluded 
that care services are “often ill-suited to the cohesive and private 
nature of the Gypsy/Traveller community”. 35  These findings were 
echoed in 2012 by the Scottish Parliament Equal Opportunities 
Committee who found Gypsy/Travellers’ experiences of health and 

                                                        
32

 2011 Census 
33

 National Records of Scotland (2011) Census: Standard Outputs- ethnic group by sex by 
age for council areas. 
34

 MECOPP, 2012, Hidden Carers, Unheard Voices: Informal Caring within the 
Gypsy/Traveller Community in Scotland 
35

 ibid 
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social care to be “appalling”, “concerning” and “alarming”. 36  They 
stated that a lack of cultural competency amongst service providers 
was a major barrier in ensuring that carers receive the support they 
need: “It is clear to us that one of the greatest barriers to supporting 
Gypsy/Travellers … is a lack of understanding about their lifestyle, 
population and travelling patterns”.37 

3 Carers with Other Protected Characteristics 

3.1 Whilst informal caring in itself does not constitute a ‘protected 
characteristic’ under the Equality Act (2010), individuals with protected 
characteristics are as likely to assume a caring role during their 
lifetime as the rest of the population. 

3.2 Gender 

3.2.1 Figures provided by the Scottish Government38 highlight that women 
of working age are more likely to take on a caring role. 62% of carers 
between the ages of 25 – 49 are female. Given the heavily gendered 
bias, we welcome the strong Government focus on gender equality 
outlined by the First Minister. A key concern must be how the Bill will 
support women who are already experiencing a ‘carer penalty’ 
alongside more general concerns about the progression and status of 
women within the labour market39. 

3.3 LGBT Carers 

3.3.1  In addition to the challenges which all carers experience, we would 
argue that informal carers within LGBT (lesbian, gay, bi-sexual and 
transgender) communities can face additional barriers at all levels of 
the social care system. Informal care is very often, part and parcel of 
a wider network of support which can include health and social work 
professionals as well as services such as homecare, short breaks 
provision and longer term residential care. Yet the fear or actuality of 
homophobia and other forms of victimisation can and do prevent 
informal carers from seeking support and accessing services. 

3.3.2 For the vast majority of people with limiting long-term conditions or 
disability, the family remains the primary source of support both 
emotionally and practically. Yet for many older LGBT individuals, 
these choices may be limited. They may not have children or 
grandchildren and may be isolated from their family of origin. Older 
LGBT people may be forced into concealing their sexual/gender 
identity for fear of harassment and discrimination within services. 

                                                        
36

 http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/parliamentarybusiness/CurrentCommittees/54885.aspx 
37

 Scottish Parliament Equal Opportunities Committee, 2012, Gypsy/Travellers and Care 
38

 Scottish Government (2015) Scotland’s Carers: An Official Statistics Publication for 
Scotland 
39

 Scottish Women’s Budget Group (2014) Response to Draft Budget 2015-2016 and Equality 
Budget Statement 2014  

http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/parliamentarybusiness/CurrentCommittees/54885.aspx
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"We were treated differently to heterosexual couples who meet in a 
private space during visiting times whereas we had to meet in the 
dining room of the hospital ward. One day when I put my arm around 
Martin to comfort him I was told to stop by healthcare staff as they 
thought this may lead to 'other things.' As a very private person I was 
extremely upset and humiliated."40 

3.4 Disabled Carers 

3.4.1 No information currently exists on the number of disabled people or 
individuals with a long-term condition who provide informal care. We 
believe it is reasonable to assume that this cohort is sizeable and will 
continue to grow as the population ages and individuals enter into co-
caring relationships. Similarly, people with learning disabilities may 
take on caring responsibilities for elderly parents. 

4 Comments on the Bill 

4.1 Despite a legal obligation to ‘advance equality of opportunity’41 for 
individuals with one or more of the protected characteristics, there is 
substantial evidence regarding differential levels of access to services 
for carers from minority groups including carers from Black and 
Minority Ethnic communities 42 , LGBT carers and disabled carers. 
Despite commitments within ‘Caring Together’ to ensure actions are 
taken forward with due regard to “fully address the equalities 
perspective”, this has not been evident across local authorities and 
health boards in Scotland. Whilst ‘pockets’ of good practice exist, 
MECOPP believes it is time for a more concerted effort to focus the 
attention of local authorities and health boards on meeting the needs 
of carers with protected characteristics. We believe the inclusion of an 
equalities clause on the face of the Bill will make these expectations 
explicit.  

4.2 Part 1 – Duty to prepare Adult Carer Support Plan 

4.2.1 MECOPP welcomes the Duty to prepare adult carer support plans but 
would argue that this section needs to be strengthened. As the Bill 
currently stands, the proposed Duty only applies where the local 
authority has made an offer and that offer is accepted or where the 
carer has requested a plan. We believe that a Duty should be placed 
on local authorities to inform carers of their right to an adult carer 
support plan. 

 In a practitioner survey conducted jointly by MECOPP and Carers 
Scotland to inform the development of the Carers Rights Charter, 60% 

                                                        
40

 Caring Together: The Carers Strategy for Scotland 2010-2015 Scottish Government 2010 
41

 The General Duties under the Equality Act (2010) are to: eliminate unlawful discrimination, 
harassment and victimisation and other prohibited conduct: advance equality of opportunity 
between people who share a relevant protected characteristic and those who do not; and, 
foster good relations between people who share a protected characteristic and those who do 
not. 
42

 http://www.mecopp.org.uk/resources.php?section_id=5 
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of respondents indicated that disabled carers or carers with a long-
term condition were less likely to know about their rights with this 
percentage increasing to 89% and 100% for LGBT and BME carers 
respectively 43 . Without a Duty to inform, we believe the current 
situation will continue to the detriment of carers with a protected 
characteristic. 

4.3 Adult Carers - Identification of outcomes and need for support 
(section 7) 

4.3.1 The focus within the Bill on enabling carers to achieve personal 
outcomes is welcome but as currently stated within the Bill, too 
narrowly defined. We believe that the emphasis needs to be changed 
from ‘inputs’ that enable a carer to provide or continue to provide care 
to outcomes which reflect their status as citizens who are entitled to a 
life outside of caring. We argue that supporting carers to identify and 
achieve personal outcomes must be consistent with a human rights 
based approach grounded in dignity, autonomy and choice.  

We raise an additional concern that achieving personal outcomes for 
carers with a protected characteristic may be further constrained by 
the lack of appropriate and accessible services both for themselves 
and the person they care for  

4.4 Content of adult carer support plan (section 8) 

4.4.1  MECOPP has consistently argued that any assessment of need 
should be ‘culturally competent’ recognising that the nature and extent 
of care delivered by minority groups may differ from the majority 
population. As the adult carers support plan will be used to determine 
eligibility for services, we believe it is even more important that the 
assessment process is fit for purpose.  

..  For example, the Scottish Parliament Equal Opportunities Committee 
inquiry into Gypsy/Travellers and Care noted:  

“It was clear that cultural sensitivities might be overlooked when 
providing care for Gypsy/Travellers … We were shocked to hear of 
Gypsy/Travellers feeling that they had no choice other than to settle in 
housing away from their own communities to access care services”.44   

4.5 Part 3 - Provision of support to carers - Eligibility Criteria 

4.5.1 MECOPP fully endorses the NCO position that a national eligibility 
framework should replace local eligibility criteria. We believe this 
offers more scope to embed equality outcomes as part of the overall 
approach. Concerns are already apparent regarding the imposition of 

                                                        
43

 Carers Scotland & MECOPP(2014) Carers Rights Charter Service Providers Survey: An 
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local eligibility criteria in the implementation of the Social Care (Self 
Directed Support) (Scotland) Act 201345 and we are keen that this is 
not repeated.  

4.5.2 With regard to the setting of local eligibility criteria, we have significant 
concerns that they will disadvantage carers with protected 
characteristics. Whilst the Duty to consult is welcome, we would 
extend the scope of consultee’s to include organisations which 
support individuals with protected characteristics where there is no 
carer specific support. Without this, we believe that the needs of 
carers with protected characteristics will continue to be invisible from 
local decision making. 

If local eligibility criteria are to be set, we argue that they should be 
consistent with local equality outcomes. 

4.6 Duty to provide support to carers (section 22) 

4.6.1 MECOPP welcomes the Duty to be placed on local authorities and 
health boards to support carers but would strongly argue that the Duty 
is only as effective as the services that are available to meet the 
assessed need. Without appropriate and accessible services, the 
Duty is, at best, ineffectual in supporting carers with protected 
characteristics.  

  As it currently stands, the duty to support carers will only apply where 
their needs cannot be met  

“…by services or assistance provided generally to persons in the 
area of the responsible local authority”  

 MECOPP has interpreted this (ie. general support) to mean support 
which is available universally within the local community and which 
does not require any form of assessment or eligibility criteria.  

 The Bill does not define which services are ‘general’ but the Policy 
Memorandum describes eligible services as ‘bespoke services’ and 
states: 

“Bespoke support would include, for example, short breaks, training, 
advocacy and emotional support” (Page 22 paragraph 92) 

 We know from our  own experience that many of the services 
described as ‘bespoke’ are, in fact, provided by carer organisations as 
part of a package of universal support and would include access to 
training or emotional support. We feel the terminology is unhelpful in 
this respect and potentially confusing but have a more deep rooted 
concern that this provision will work against the best interests of 
carers with a protected characteristic.  

                                                        
45

 www.ldascotland.org/docs/The%20Start%20SDS%20report%20January%202015.pdf 

http://www.ldascotland.org/docs/The%20Start%20SDS%20report%20January%202015.pdf


MECOPP (Minority Ethnic Carers of Older People Project) HS/S4/15/14/1 

58 

4.6.2 Having worked with BME carers for nearly 20 years, MECOPP is well 
placed to comment on the historical ‘suspicion’ held by the 
communities we work with in relation to social work services. Many of 
the services we currently provide to our beneficiaries would now be 
seen as ‘bespoke’ services as defined in the policy memorandum and 
subject to an assessment. Assessment processes are, at best, 
problematic for BME carers due to the marked lack of confidence in 
the ability and capacity of mainstream providers to respond. Having to 
undergo an assessment for services that were previously available 
with no restrictions is yet another barrier. 

 MECOPP endorses the NCO position that all carers should be able to 
access universal services (e.g. carer training, advocacy, emotional 
and peer support) which are freely available to all carers.  

4.6.3  The implementation of self-directed support with its focus on choice 
and control, on the face of it, provides carers with a protected 
characteristic (and those they care for) with an opportunity to acquire 
the support they need in the manner they require. However, we raise 
a broader concern that SDS and in particular, option 1, does not 
absolve local authorities and other bodies covered by the Equality Act 
(2010) of their legal duty to ensure that their services are accessible 
to all sections of the population. We are concerned that SDS may 
become the default position of local authorities who cannot meet the 
needs of minority communities within mainstream provision.  

4.7 Part 4 & 5 – Carer involvement (section 25)  & local carer 
strategies (section 28)   

4.7.1 The Duty to involve carers in carers’ services and the development of 
local carer strategies is again welcomed but we have similar concerns 
regarding the exclusion by default of carers with protected 
characteristics (see 4.5). Any assessment of unmet need should 
actively consider the needs of carers with one or more of the 
protected characteristics. 

4.8 Part 6 - Information and advice for carers 

4.8.1 We welcome the focus on the provision of advice and information for 
carers as an integral element of informed decision making but would 
stress that such provision must take account of the communication, 
linguistic and cultural requirements of the intended audience. In many 
cases this will be a requirement of the Equality Act (2010), for 
example, the provision of BSL. 

MECOPP
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Shared Care Scotland 

I am pleased to attach Shared Care Scotland’s response to the consultation 
on the Carers (Scotland) Bill.  

Thank you for the opportunity to contribute to this important legislation. Clearly 
a great deal of effort has been expended to reach this point and the Bill team 
at Scottish Government is to be commended for this work.  

Shared Care Scotland is a national charity that works collaboratively with a 
wide range of organisations and individuals, including carers and service 
providers, to improve the quality and availability of short breaks (respite care) 
across Scotland.  

Our comments on the bill are aimed particularly at those parts that relate to 
the provision of breaks from caring. We have also contributed our views to the 
National Carer Organisations’ (NCO) response which is being sent separately. 
The NCO response will cover the wider provisions in the bill, as well as breaks 
from caring. 

Don Williamson 
Chief Executive 
Shared Care Scotland 

The Carers (Scotland) Bill  

Shared Care Scotland Response 

1. The Carers (Scotland) Bill 

1.1 On the 9th of March 2015 The Carers (Scotland) Bill was introduced to 
Parliament. For the first time, the Scottish Government has introduced 
legislation specifically for unpaid carers.  

1.2 We welcome the development of this vitally important legislation which 
aims to improve the levels and consistency of support to Scotland’s estimated 
745,000 adult and 44,000 young carers. The legislation will make a significant 
contribution to improving the lives of carers and those they care for. However 
we believe there is scope to strengthen and improve key aspects of the Bill. 
The changes we would like to see made are explained in the following 
sections. 

2. The Carers (Scotland) Bill and Short Breaks 

2.1 Providing opportunities to have breaks from caring responsibilities is 
now widely accepted to be vitally important in helping to protect carers health 
and well-being, and to sustaining caring relationships. For this reason we 
agree with government that breaks from caring deserve some prominence 
within the bill.  

2.2  Government data and other research shows that the availability and 
choice of short breaks across Scotland varies considerably. Furthermore, we 
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know from our own studies46 that carers often struggle to obtain information 
about the different short break services available in their area, and how these 
are accessed. 

2.3 These are not recent problems, the Care 21 Report into the future of 
unpaid care in Scotland highlighted these concerns and consequently 
promoted the vision, ‘By 2014, carers will feel well supported and have a 
statutory entitlement to regular breaks from caring, with the cared for person, 
and have ready access to local practical support.’47 

2.4 Given the above, and considering the gulf between the rights of the 
paid workforce and the unpaid carer workforce (which Scotland increasingly 
relies on to meet demographic change), we believe there remains a strong 
case to establish at least some minimum entitlements for breaks, as part of a 
national framework of eligibility criteria. 

2.5 In relation to short breaks the bill includes: 

 as part of a general duty to support (referred to above), the Bill requires 
local authorities to give consideration to whether this support should 
take the form of a break from caring; 

 a requirement on local authorities to prepare and publish a short breaks 
services statement which sets out the short breaks services available, 
which are relevant to the persons who live in that area; 

 a regulation making power for Scottish Ministers to make further 
provisions about the preparation, publication and review of short breaks 
services statements; 

 a power on Scottish Ministers to make regulations about the forms of 
support that would constitute a break from caring. These regulations 
may make specific provision to deal with cases where the support is 
delivered through the provision of replacement care, or other services 
to the cared-for person. 

In detail: 

3. Duty to Support Carers 

3.1 During the initial consultation phase Shared Care Scotland argued that 
the bill should contain a specific duty on local authorities to provide and 
promote a range of short breaks to benefit carers and the people they care 
for. Such a duty would require local authorities to plan and commission 
provision to ensure there is sufficient supply, choice and flexibility of short 
break opportunities to meet the needs of eligible families. We proposed that 
those not reaching the eligibility threshold would be helped with advice, 
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guidance and information to access a range of mainstream services such as 
accessible recreational and holiday provision, as well as other inclusive 
community-based leisure activities. We also proposed the establishment of 
local support funds to help those carers that don’t meet eligibility criteria to 
receive financial help with a break, where they don’t have the means to pay 
for these themselves.  

3.2 The Scottish Government has decided not to include a Short Breaks 
Duty in the bill. Instead the bill contains a general duty (Part 3, Section 22), to 
provide support to carers. In meeting this duty local authorities must give 
‘consideration’ to whether support should be in the form of a break from 
caring. 

“A local authority, in determining which support to provide to a carer 
under section 22 (4), must consider in particular whether the support 
should take the form of or include a break from caring.” 

3.3 We welcome the general duty to Support carers in the bill but we are 
disappointed that government has decided not to take this opportunity to 
introduce an additional specific duty around Short Breaks. In our view, the 
general support duty, as it stands, does not tackle directly the need for local 
authorities to actively plan to improve the availability, choice and flexibility of 
short break provision. Such a duty exists in England for families caring for 
disabled children (a requirement on local authorities to provide services to 
assist individuals who provide care for disabled children to continue to do so, 
or to do so more effectively, by giving them breaks from caring48) and there is 
evidence49 this is having a positive impact. At the very least we would propose 
that a further addition is made to Section 28 on the preparation of local carer 
strategies to include specifically plans for developing short breaks provision. 
This should take account of current provision, an assessment of unmet need, 
and the demand for different types of break. The aim of a short breaks 
strategy should be to deliver a range of short break opportunities that better 
meet people’s needs, so that families and people who use services are 
happier with those services, and consequently that short breaks will be more 
effective and improve personal outcomes. 

3.4 With reference to the duty to ‘consider’ whether support should take the 
form of a break from caring, we are concerned how this might be interpreted. 
In what circumstances might a local authority decide not to provide this 
support after consideration? Does a duty to ‘consider’ provide sufficient legal 
clarity to enable carers to challenge a local authority decision if they feel their 
short break needs have not been properly addressed? 

3.5 We believe that those eligible for support, who have an identified need 
for a break(s), should be given a clear commitment about the short breaks 
that will be made available to them. We therefore propose that carers should 
be offered a quantified, minimum level of short breaks, which would be clearly 
stated in their Support Plan or Young Carers Statement, and which would be 
made available through the different self-directed support options.  
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3.6 Consequently, we also propose that Section 8, 1(h), which specifies 
that the Adult Carer Support plan should contain, ‘information about whether 
support should be provided in the form of a break from caring’ (this seems a 
rather ambiguous statement in our view) should be amended to, or at least 
include the additional statement, ‘information about the support which the 
responsible local authority provides or intends to provide to the adult carer to 
enable a break(s) from caring’, and similarly for the Young Carer Statement 
(Section 13, 1(i)). 

3.7. The government has already stated that adult and young carers should 
not be charged for the support they receive50 - including any charges related 
to enabling breaks from caring - and we would expect this position to 
continue.  

4. Eligibility 

4.1 Part 3, Section 19 of the bill requires local authorities to set their own 
eligibility criteria and this must be done in consultation with carers and carers’ 
bodies. The bill also states that local authorities must have regard, in setting 
their eligibility criteria, to any regulations that may be developed by Scottish 
Ministers. We would expect such regulations to emphasise the importance of 
policies which promote early intervention and prevention. 

4.2 The duty to support will be triggered when a carer’s identified needs 
meet an eligibility threshold which is determined locally. This means that 
carers in different areas with similar levels of need, and facing similar 
circumstances, may receive different levels of support as the threshold may 
be set at different levels. This will include access to breaks from caring too.  

4.3 For this reason we fully endorse the National Carer Organisations’ 
position that a National Eligibility Framework be developed - from the 
beginning - with clearly defined processes for determining individuals’ needs, 
and how these are translated into outcomes and resource allocations. We 
believe this would achieve greater consistency and equity of support across 
Scotland than the proposed local approach. We are unconvinced that further 
regulations to steer the development of local eligibility criteria will produce the 
desired shift from crisis support to prevention, one of the stated policy aims of 
the legislation. The National Carer Organisations’ response has further 
details. 

5. Short Breaks Statements 

5.1 Part 6, Section 32 of the bill requires each local authority to prepare 
and publish a Short Break Services Statement. This will contain information 
about the short break services available for carers and the people they care 
for. The bill also gives Scottish Ministers regulation-making powers to direct 
local authorities on the preparation, publication and review of Short Breaks 
Services Statements. 

                                                        
50

 Statutory guidance to accompany section 3 of the Social Care (Self-directed Support) 
(Scotland) Act 2013 and the Carers (Waiving of Charges for Support) (Scotland) Regulations 
2014 



Shared Care Scotland HS/S4/15/14/1 

63 

5.2 This is another welcome development and one that we hope will go 
some way towards overcoming the difficulties faced by carers trying to access 
information about short breaks in their local area. However, we would expect 
a statement to go further than just a list of the ‘different types and the range of 
short breaks that might be available51’  

It must include at least the following information: 

 Details of the range of local short break supports available, and how 
these reflect the needs and preferences of carers in the area 

 Any criteria against which the eligibility for services will be assessed 
and the process which will be used to do this 

 Details of universally available, inclusive recreation and leisure 
opportunities in the local area – including provision not subject to 
eligibility criteria 

 Information about how short breaks will be supported through age and 
stage transitions 

 An up-to-date list of key contacts for information and assistance on 
short breaks 

 A named Lead Manager contact with responsibility for the Short Breaks 
Statement 

 (We expect that separate statements will be needed for Children’s 
services and Adult and Older People’ services.) 

5.3  This will ensure greater transparency around how short breaks are 
accessed and allow comparisons between the different approaches to 
provision across the country, which may help drive up standards. 

5.4 This information must be made widely available and we would 
therefore like to see local authorities being more proactive in promoting the 
choice and availability of Short Breaks in their area. For this reason we would 
propose therefore that Short Breaks provision is added to the list of 
information and advisory services specified in Section 31 of the bill. 

5.5 We would expect the duty to involve carers in carers services (Section 
25) to extend to the preparation, monitoring and review of the short break 
services statement. We would also expect local authorities to co-ordinate the 
development and production of their statement with their Children Services 
Plan and other relevant local strategy documents, e.g. Learning Disability 
strategy. (ref. Policy Memorandum) 

6. Voluntary Sector Short Breaks Fund   

6.1 Subject to spending review decisions, the government also proposes to 
extend the duration of the voluntary sector Short Breaks Fund. This Fund was 
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developed by the National Carer Organisations in partnership with the 
Scottish Government and is administered by Shared Care Scotland. (The 
Family Fund administers a separate fund called Take a Break Scotland which 
provides grants directly to families caring for disabled children and young 
people.) Between 2011 and 2015 the Fund has distributed £10.3 million to 
613 projects benefiting 40,000 carers. 

6.2 The continuation of the Fund is to be welcomed. The evaluation of the 
different programmes year-on-year52 has shown the considerable benefits the 
Fund is delivering to carers and the people they care for – many of whom may 
not have access to statutory services. The Fund cannot and should not 
replace the responsibilities of local authorities and health to support short 
breaks, but it can help to enhance and extend the provision available. 
Through the learning exchange programme, for example, the Fund is 
contributing to the development of new models of service provision, and is 
equipping services with new tools and information to help them become more 
sustainable. 

7. Evidencing the Impact 

7.1 Establishing key baseline information and a robust monitoring and 
evaluation framework prior to legislation being enacted will be essential. Many 
carers we speak to are understandably pessimistic about the extent to which 
well-intentioned policy and legislation will make any material impact on them 
personally. Expectations are often raised only to be quickly dashed as 
promised improvement fails to materialise. Carers must be confident that this 
legislation will have real ‘teeth’ and that the responsible organisations will be 
held to account. 

Shared Care Scotland 
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